What can we learn from hospital closure?

A case study of Doctor's Medical Center, San Pablo

Bу

Sarah Elizabeth Eppley

A thesis submitted in partial satisfaction of

the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

in

Health and Medical Science

in the

Graduate Division

of the

University of California, Berkeley

Committee in charge:

S. Leonard Syme, PhD, chair

Susan L. Ivey, MD, MHSA

Lori Freedman, PhD

Fall 2017

Table of Contents

Part I: The Safety Net, Then and Now	3
The Safety Net	3
Defining the Safety Net	3
The Evolving Role of the Safety Net Hospital	4
The Safety Net and the ACA	5
Federal Support for Safety Net Systems	7
Disproportionate Share Hospital Payments	7
DGME and IME Funding	8
Hospital Closure Trends	9
Emergency Department Closures	11
The Good and Bad of Hospital Closure	13
Are Hospitals Necessary?	15
What are the gaps in our understanding?	17
Part II: Hospitals at Risk Put Populations at Risk	18
Factors Associated with Hospital Closure	18
Hospital Characteristics Associated with Closure	19
Environmental Characteristics Associated with Closure	22
Macro Factors Associated with Closure	26
The Impact of Safety Net Hospital Closure	29
Changes in Access to Care	29
Changes in Health Outcomes	32
Changes in the Cost of Care	33
Other Changes	34
Options for the At-Risk Hospital	34
Strategies for the Financially Struggling Hospital	34
Bankruptcy	36
The Decision to Convert or Merge	36
Preparing for Closure	37
Public Response to Hospital Closure	39
The Importance of Place	39
Community Involvement in Decision-Making	39
Part III: Rationale for a Case Study of Doctor's Medical Center Closure	41
Original Research: What can we learn from hospital closure? A case study of Doctor's Med	lical
Center	42
Abstract	42
Introduction	43
Methods	44
Results / Findings	47
Study Sample	47
The Resource Desert of West County	48
DMC: The Only Last Resort	49
A Commitment to Healthcare for All	50
A Frustrated, Fearful, and Forgotten Community	51
An Avoidable Tragedy	53

Conclusions and Implications	New Barriers Exacerbate West County's Isolation	54
References 58	Conclusions and Implications	56
	References	58

Part I: The Safety Net, Then and Now

The Safety Net

Defining the Safety Net

In the year 2000, the Institute of Medicine (IOM) released a report on the current state of the safety net system in the US (Lewin & Altman, 2000). The IOM defined vulnerable populations as those without insurance or with inadequate coverage, and those who face other barriers to healthcare. These barriers may be financial, such as the inability to afford insurance, or non-financial, including those related to culture, language, literacy, transportation, homelessness, immigrant status, or stigmatized health problems (e.g. HIV/AIDS). Under this definition, the vulnerable population in the US is quite vast, encompassing the uninsured and underinsured, low-income individuals, Medicaid recipients, those residing in medically underserved areas, patients with special needs, many immigrants, and more.

Where does this vast population receive medical care? Safety net healthcare professionals provide a significant level of medical care and other health services to vulnerable patients, and include those who work at public hospitals, community health centers (CHCs), federally qualified health centers (FQHCs), public health departments, and any other providers directly supplying health services to this population. These institutions and professionals may serve vulnerable populations by mandate or by mission, but no matter what the reason, they form the core of the safety net by providing a large amount of care to vulnerable patients. However, there continues to be debate regarding which specific providers constitute the health care safety net. What does it mean to provide "a substantial amount" of care to what is defined as the "vulnerable population"?

One way to answer this question is to identify the core safety net providers, which is the subset of the safety net that explicitly offers health services to all patients regardless of their ability to pay, *and* who have a high ratio of uncompensated care to total payer mix. As the term implies, these providers make up the core of the safety net healthcare system, and the IOM committee argues that the disappearance of these providers would have a drastic effect on vulnerable patients' access to care (Lewin & Altman, 2000).

The safety net is incredibly varied across the country with regards to the demand for services, as measured by the number of uninsured individuals within a community; the unique composition of the safety net within a community; and the local market, political, and social environment (Lewin & Altman, 2000). Rather than federally-defined safety net communities, states are responsible for determining their own safety net systems and funneling federal and state support appropriately. Disproportionate Share Hospital payments through Medicaid and Medicare, discussed below, is one support mechanism for safety net systems where individual states are responsible for allocating special funding to their safety net providers. Just as safety net characteristics vary across states, DSH allocation has historically been managed disparately by state and has not been well regulated, which puts safety net providers in an unstable position, one that is vulnerable to economic and political change.

The Evolving Role of the Safety Net Hospital

Starting in 1700 with the first public hospital in the US, public hospitals and academic medical centers provided charitable health and social services to the poor. The earliest of these hospitals were primarily for supporting and sheltering the sick, rather than treating and curing illness, and they were places where aspiring physicians could practice. Public hospitals were historically located in low-income urban neighborhoods, possibly in response to the lack of health care in such areas. These hospitals offered a very broad range of services, as many still do today, including primary care, specialty care, and social services (Ko & Needleman, 2012). As medical technology progressed and the healthcare sector grew, public hospitals became prominent training centers for physicians, and many developed into large academic medical centers as medical education became more standardized (Ko & Needleman, 2012).

In the past four decades, stressors unique to safety net hospitals have increasingly threatened the access to healthcare of low income urban populations (Ko & Needleman, 2012). The steep rise of uninsured individuals from 1987 to 2008 has meant that more people rely on public hospitals to receive unreimbursed care. The uninsured population became increasingly heterogeneous during this time, with a 143% increase in Hispanic uninsured and a 24% increase in African American uninsured, compared to 17% for white uninsured. Furthermore, market pressures in the early and mid 2000s drove private hospitals to reduce their charity care for uninsured and underinsured individuals, leading vulnerable populations to become even more reliant on the public hospitals that upheld their mission to serve safety net communities. During the 2008 recession, it was predicted that for every 1% increase in the unemployment rate, 1.1 million more people were uninsured (Ko & Needleman, 2012). Of course, this especially impacted public hospitals. According to the National Association for Public Hospitals and Hospital Systems (NAPH, 2010), following the 2008 recession, the nation's major safety net hospitals¹ experienced a 23% rise in uninsured patients and a 10% increase in uncompensated care. This was an increase for the hospitals that were already serving a large proportion of free services to uninsured patients.

The NAPH reported in 2010 that, of all the costs of providing care paid by safety net hospitals, 16% was uncompensated, compared to 5.8% for other hospitals. These large safety net hospitals, which represent 2% of acute care hospitals in the US, alone provided 19% of all uncompensated care nationwide. The rising uninsured population and the 2008 recession hit the safety net hospitals particularly hard: as non-safety-net hospitals withdrew their involvement with uninsured patients, the burden was placed on safety net hospitals that upheld their mission. The uninsured population rose, and with it rose uncompensated care, now concentrated at public hospitals; with dwindling local, state, and federal budgets, many services nationwide shut down, such as in-patient psychiatric facilities, leading more people to seek care in public hospital emergency departments. Furthermore, the Emergency Medical Treatment and Labor Act (EMTALA) that was enacted in 1986 meant that patients could not be turned away from any emergency department in the US, including uninsured patients. These factors, in addition to

¹ NAPH represents public hospitals in large safety net communities in the US, totaling about 140 hospitals in 2008 (or 2% of all acute care hospitals in the US).

increased admissions among the uninsured and underinsured – due in part to limited access to primary care – put unprecedented strain on safety net hospitals in the 1990s and 2000s.

While a number of local, state, and federal policies provide necessary support to safety net hospitals, such as Medicaid's Disproportionate Share Hospital (DSH) payments and local tax appropriations, this funding may vary from year to year and often relies on state and local government finances. These supportive policies have helped many public hospitals and academic medical centers adapt to new challenges, such as the rising uninsured population prior to ACA implementation. For example, public hospital systems like Denver Health and Harborview Medical Center (Seattle, WA) responded to Medicaid Managed Care in the 1990s by developing their own plans for their Medicaid patients and creating stronger ties with community health centers and local private physicians (Bazzoli & Garland, 2012). This allowed the public systems to bolster their patients' access to primary and specialty care, and was a model for other safety net systems. In light of recent ACA implementation, and especially the proposed cuts to large sources of funding for public hospitals, these hospitals must find ways to respond to policy changes as they have in the past.

The ACA was implemented during a particularly difficult time for safety net hospitals. In 2010, public hospitals were struggling to care for a growing uninsured and underinsured population right in the middle of a recession, where state and local budgets were unable to provide substantial support. This threatened the survival of these hospitals, and subsequently threatened the access to care for low income populations. Although the number of uninsured and underinsured has declined since healthcare reform, safety net hospitals are far from secure. Bazzoli & Garland discuss the predictions made by hospital administrators in 2010 that the newly insured population would likely have different health needs compared to those previously enrolled in Medicaid managed care programs (Bazzoli & Garland, 2012).. These differences may include long-term complex illnesses for people who were previously uninsured, but now have insurance and thus require substantial care; or services for the previously uninsured, healthier young population, who now wish to receive preventative services that their new insurance covers. This has required hospitals to identify the patient groups who were becoming eligible for Medicaid under the ACA, how to integrate this population into the medical system, and whether the existing primary care capacity could support these newly insured. Though more insured patients will mean more reimbursed care, there has been much preparation to be done on the part of safety net hospitals.

Yet the issue of uncompensated care was never expected to disappear entirely. An estimated 23 million people were expected to remain uninsured following ACA implementation, and naturally this population would disproportionately seek care at safety net hospitals. Furthermore, proposed cuts to major federal support programs, such as Medicaid DSH, meant that safety net hospitals would lose vital support that they had previously relied on for caring for uninsured patients.

The Safety Net and the ACA

One key component of the ACA is to provide more people with affordable insurance, with the ultimate goal of reducing the existing barriers to healthcare. However, a major limitation is

the approximately 23 million people who are estimated to remain uninsured despite insurance expansion (Hall & Rosenbaum, 2012). This 23 million includes about 8% of the elderly population, a group of individuals who are particularly vulnerable to poor health outcomes. Even for those who do become insured, many nonfinancial barriers to care remain, including geography, transportation, language and culture. These newly insured may continue to face financial barriers as well, in the form of high deductibles and low actuarial values, which are methods that insurance companies utilize to maintain affordable premiums. The safety net will remain essential in post-reform United States to provide access to care for both the newly insured and those that remain uninsured.

While safety net systems will play a key role in the ACA's goal of achieving universal access, these hospitals and clinics will likely face increasing financial challenges. This is supported by Massachusetts's healthcare reform, where cuts to payments that financed safety-net hospitals, in combination with persistently low Medicaid reimbursement rates, contributed to significant financial difficulties for Massachusetts's safety net sector (Hall & Rosenbaum, 2012). Safety net hospitals rely on federal support systems, such as DSH payments, that the ACA proposes to cut in order to fund the insurance expansion. The hope is that the newly insured population will provide higher rates of reimbursement, compared to their previously uninsured status, thus offsetting the cuts to federal funding. However, the ACA does not require or encourage states to change their payment rates under Medicaid, so safety net hospitals will likely continue to face chronic under-compensation from their growing Medicaid patient population.

Kane et al. (Kane, Singer, Clark, Eeckloo, & Valentine, 2012) found that in recent history – from 2003 to 2007, just prior to the 2008 recession – safety net hospitals thrived financially because they were successfully negotiating subsidies from local and state governments. Unfortunately, the present and future market does not appear to support safety net hospitals as it did even 10 years ago. The combination of an economic downturn, gradual recovery, and ACA changes including DSH funding cuts will not allow for the same level of local and state support that safety net hospitals have historically relied on. For public safety net hospitals to survive under recent healthcare reform, Kane et al. support that hospitals currently relying on politicallynegotiated funding will need to alter their business strategies. They argue that public safety net hospitals will be more successful if they are able to shift their focus to cost control, quality improvement, and services that will attract insured patients. If this is not done, these hospitals will likely struggle with increased financial and competitive pressure, and the safety net population will suffer if such hospitals must cut services to stay afloat, or close altogether. This reduces access to services for a highly vulnerable portion of this country's population and may lead to adverse health outcomes such as increased mortality rates. These changes are in direct opposition to the goals of the ACA, yet ironically the ACA has already been contributing to such changes. The predicted future of safety net hospitals, as well as past examples of hospital closures and their impacts, will be reviewed at length in this paper.

Federal Support for Safety Net Systems

Disproportionate Share Hospital Payments

Disproportionate Share Hospital (DSH) payments began with the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1981, signed by President Ronald Reagan. This legislation was designed to help fund safety net hospitals with Essential Access designation, and authorized state Medicaid programs to provide DSH payments to hospitals that cared for a high proportion of low income, Medicaid-insured or uninsured individuals. At this time, Congress required Medicare to contribute to DSH allocations.

DSH funding has since experienced a tumultuous history, defined by intergovernmental mistrust regarding payment allocation and documentation, and an expanding federal deficit and debt (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012; McKethan, Nguyen, Sasse, & Kocot, 2009). Most recently, the ACA of 2010 announced an \$18 billion (20%) reduction of Medicaid DSH payments by 2020, and a \$22 billion (75%) cut to Medicare DSH (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012; McKethan et al., 2009; Kane et al., 2012). These changes were spurred by two major factors: continued frustration over states' persistent use of DSH to boost federal Medicaid costs – thus shifting costs away from the state – and the expansion of insurance coverage mandated by the ACA, which would ideally increase reimbursement to safety net hospitals through a lower demand for charity care and a higher proportion of patients with insurance. In theory, the ACA insurance mandates should allow safety net hospitals to become less reliant on DSH payments, and the cuts to DSH payments should result in less monitoring of states' DSH usage by federal officials (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012). This does assume that the newly insured patients will continue to receive care at the safety net hospital rather than shifting to a different hospital. Fortunately, this shift of care does not appear to be a major phenomenon, according to a study by Dranrove et al (2016). The authors found that hospitals in Medicaid expansion states in general experienced lower rates of uncompensated care, and this effect was even greater for hospitals that had especially high uncompensated care burdens prior to ACA enactment (Dranrove, Garthwaite & Ody, 2016).

While the decrease in uncompensated care is a positive outcome of the ACA for more than just hospitals, the DSH cuts proposed by the same act may threaten safety net hospital survival. Safety net hospitals that have relied heavily on DSH payments now view these ACA changes as a major threat to their long-term fiscal survival. As federal deficits and debt continue to rise, it will be even more difficult for struggling safety net hospitals to demand more federal support through Medicaid and Medicare DSH funding. While the specifics of DSH expenditures and allocation of these funds vary substantially across states, these payments have been the life support for many essential, financially distressed safety net hospitals since its birth in 1981 (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012; McKethan et al., 2009). For example, the National Association of Public Hospitals and Health Systems found in 2008 that of their 115 urban public hospitals, over half of the patient population in two-thirds of their hospitals were insured through Medicaid or uninsured (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012). These hospitals had a higher dependency on Medicaid support compared to U.S. hospitals in general. Even more striking, one in five NAPH hospitals relied on Medicaid for 50% of their revenue in 2008, and DSH alone funded on average 20% of uncompensated care at NAPH hospitals (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012). NAPH argues that

without DSH, many of their hospitals would not have survived in the past, which would have left disadvantaged populations even more vulnerable to inadequate access and quality of care.

There has been significant concern over the assumption that expanded coverage will offset DSH cuts (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012; McKethan et al., 2009). People experiencing homelessness and undocumented residents will continue to require free services, including complex and costly care, and such demand will likely be concentrated in safety net communities and will thus put such hospitals at increased fiscal stress. Furthermore, even if people do comply with the coverage mandate, there will be more patients with Medicaid, yet Medicaid has historically reimbursed at rates far lower than Medicare and private insurance – estimates put Medicaid reimbursement at less than 75% of Medicare rates. DSH was originally implemented to fill the gap of uncompensated care *and* low reimbursement rates from Medicaid; opponents of DSH cuts argue that expanded coverage cannot replace DSH payments for safety net hospitals.

Unfortunately, in 2008, DSH funds were found to be doing a poor job of targeting the hospitals and populations most in need. States receiving high DSH payments had a lower proportion of poor and uninsured people, and were above average per capita income (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012). Since its implementation, states have varied in how DSH payments are allocated to hospitals. While it is unclear in most states whether or not the funds directly target the safety net, a pattern has been recognized in some states. Louisiana, which has a high poverty rate, has had a high DSH effort from the beginning and is known to direct its DSH support to its system of 10 public safety net hospitals, which provide a large proportion of charity care (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012). On the other hand, New Jersey – a more affluent state – does a poor job of using DSH to support its vulnerable population, and instead, many non-profit hospitals receive DSH funds by thoroughly documenting the charity care they provide rather than promoting public insurance enrollment (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012).

Because of this unequal distribution of funds, the ACA's DSH cuts will not be directed equally across states: high-DSH states with a lower proportion of uninsured will face the largest cuts (Gusmano & Thompson, 2012). The ACA will also restructure how DSH allocations are monitored to ensure the neediest hospitals are receiving payments, with the hope of disrupting states' inappropriate use of funds. Yet the federal government must strike a balance between preventing improper allocation of funds, and unnecessary micromanagement, a challenge that has persisted throughout the history of DSH funding.

Regardless, it is likely that disproportionate share hospitals across the country will vary widely in their experience as ACA changes continue to materialize. Those that relied most on DSH funds may not be able to make up the losses in newly insured patients, while those that have survived without DSH may face less financial hardship. Unfortunately, documentation of the effects of DSH payments on quality of care and access for beneficiaries has been persistently lacking, so it is difficult to predict the widespread impact of DSH cuts on safety net hospitals (McKethan et al., 2009).

DGME and IME Funding

Many safety net hospitals are also teaching hospitals for the next generation of physicians. Teaching hospitals are centers of research and innovation that tend to be the largest employers in their communities: the 1,038 teaching hospitals in the U.S. employ over 2.7 million

people (CMS, 2016). These hospitals often provide specialty services like burn care, and have a higher average severity of illness of patients, which translates to higher costs of teaching hospitals compared to non-teaching hospitals.

To make up for these higher costs, there are two federal support systems in place that apply specifically to teaching hospitals: indirect medical education (IME) and direct graduate medical education (DGME) funding. IME payments compensate for the higher costs of patient care at teaching hospitals and the Medicare payment deficits, and is measured as a ratio of residents-to-beds. DGME payments help fund the costs of residency programs, including resident and faculty salaries and administrative expenses. DGME payments are based on perresident costs and vary by specialty.

As safety net hospitals rely on DSH payments, teaching hospitals rely on IME and DGME funds – and many rely on DSH payments as well. The ACA has proposed changes to IME and DGME funding that would reduce all graduate medical education payments by 35% over 10 years. This was supported by an IOM committee proposal in 2014 for replacing IME and DGME with a single per-resident amount that would not be tied to care provided to Medicare patients, unlike existing IME and DGME payments, which are connected to Medicare rates (American Hospital Association, 2016). Given teaching hospitals' reliance on these graduate medical education support systems, the American Hospital Association announced in 2016 that they did not support such changes. They argue that these changes would threaten physician training programs and teaching hospitals, and thus exacerbate the existing physician shortage.

Safety net and teaching hospitals – including the many hospitals that qualify as both – are essential to the current and future care of vulnerable populations, both in terms of services provided and the training of physicians who may continue to care for such patients. However, without federal support systems like DSH payments or IME and DGME funding, these hospitals would not survive – and even *with* such support, so many hospitals continue to struggle to stay afloat and provide care for vast patient populations.

Hospital Closure Trends

Since their creation, public hospitals have been the "backbone of the health care safety net" (Ko & Needleman, 2012: 200) in the US for urban and rural areas alike. The role of the public hospital has not changed dramatically since Pennsylvania Hospital was founded in 1751 with the mission to serve and shelter the sick poor. However, medicine and healthcare have changed dramatically since the 18th century, and the role of the hospital is no longer to quarantine the sick and poor from the general populous. The second half of the 19th century and early 20th century saw major medical advances, from antibiotics to X-Ray technology to aseptic surgical techniques, and suddenly the hospital was a place for all sick individuals, including the wealthy. For-profit hospitals arrived on the scene to take in the wealthy sick, and in 1910 these for-profit hospitals accounted for over 50% of all hospitals (Ko & Needleman, 2012). However, the Great Depression forced many for-profit hospitals into closure, and following WWII, non-profit and public hospitals dominated thanks to the Hill-Burton program, which funded hospital development (Ko & Needleman, 2012). Public hospitals flourished in areas of rapid population growth during and after WWII, such as in Richmond, CA, at the Kaiser Shipyards.

Today, urban public hospitals account for over 20% of all emergency care, one-third of outpatient visits, 60% of burn care, and 36% of trauma care (Ko & Needleman, 2012). The majority of public hospital patients, meanwhile, are covered by Medicaid, and many more are uninsured. This poor reimbursement for expensive, complex services has meant that these hospitals require substantial support, or else fail.

The failure of public hospitals has spiked a number of times in recent US history (Figure 1). Between 1980 and 2009, public community hospitals declined by 39%, while nonprofit hospitals declined by only 13% and for-profit hospitals actually increased by 32% (Ko & Needleman, 2012). The loss of public hospitals has been due to a combination of closures, conversions and mergers. Conversions and mergers, discussed later, are two alternatives to closure: public hospitals may convert to private (either for-profit or non-profit), or they may merge with larger, more financially stable health systems. Of public hospitals that were open in 1983, less than 60% of these remained open in 2003 (Ko & Needleman, 2012; Figure 2). Closures peaked in 1989 and again in 2001, while conversions dominated in 1985 and 1994-1996 (Ko & Needleman 2012; Figure 1). Meanwhile, the proportion of uninsured patients seen at public hospitals that closed over this time period, two-thirds were the sole public provider in the entire county and provided about one-quarter of Medicaid inpatient care for the county.

Public hospitals in 1983 were more likely to be non-urban, smaller than for-profit hospitals, with few outpatient services (Ko & Needleman, 2012). As health services have steadily shifted towards outpatient clinics, these public hospitals have struggled to adapt to changes in demand amidst ongoing operating losses. The decision to close or convert in the past two decades has been influenced by many forces including local political culture, public support, the flexibility of public management, the availability of local financial resources and state support programs, and whether a change in governance structure could bring significant improvement.

A number of new public hospitals opened between 1983 and 2003, though many did not fare well. 70% of these new public hospitals were conversions from privately owned hospitals, and the remaining 30% were completely new public facilities (Ko & Needleman, 2012). Yet of those that converted from private to public, many subsequently closed or converted back to private, contributing to the overall decline of the public hospital (Figure 2).



Figure 1. "Closings and Conversions of Public Hospitals, by Year, 1983-2003" Ko & Needleman (2012)



Figure 2. "Decline of Public Hospitals and Openings of New Public Hospitals, 1983-2003" Ko & Needleman (2012)

Emergency Department Closures

Emergency departments are special sources of healthcare as they serve all patients, regardless of insurance status, and they are counted on by all Americans to be there in times of unpredictable injury or illness. The loss of emergency departments, therefore, is often one of the more worrisome consequences of hospital closure, and is still a major loss to a community if the ED closes while the rest of the hospital remains open. Although federally mandated impact

assessments are required prior to an ED closure, such assessments do not address every dimension of ED closure, and the current trend the US been troublesome for many communities.

In the 10-year period of 1998 to 2008, there was a steady decline in the number of urban hospital-based emergency departments (EDs) in the US (Figure 3); meanwhile, the number of ED visits increased, especially by uninsured and publicly insured patients (R. Y. Hsia, Kellermann, & Shen, 2011a). The majority (66%) of hospital-based ED closures from 1990 to 2009 were due to the closure of the entire hospital, and safety net status was strongly associated with these closures (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011a). This has put unprecedented strain on EDs that remain open, especially those that serve a higher proportion of uninsured and underinsured patients.



Figure 3. "Trends in Emergency Department Operations and Closures in Urban Areas, 1990-2009" R. Y. Hsia et al. (2011a).

Increased use of EDs over the past 2-3 decades has been attributed to uninsured populations and Medicaid beneficiaries, including minority and low-income groups. For example, ED visits increased by 30% from 1998 to 2008 (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011a). Meanwhile, more publicly insured people have used the ED as a main source of healthcare as they have lost access to care elsewhere (Pitts et al, 2010). As ED overutilization rises, in part due to limited primary care access for vulnerable populations, more hospital-based EDs are meeting safety net criteria – which means that more hospitals are at risk of financial instability and closure (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011a).

A study of ED closures in California explored the association between increased distance to the next ED and inpatient mortality rates (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2012). Although the authors hypothesized that increased distance to an ED would translate to increased inpatient mortality rates, they found that less than 10% of patients experienced an increase in distance, and this was not associated with increased mortality. One explanation for this may be that the EDs that closed had provided lower quality of care, and thus the patients were actually better off for traveling to another ED. The authors also mention that they focused on urban EDs, as these are more vulnerable to closure, and such an association may not hold for rural communities or those with special circumstances, such as very congested traffic or other difficulties with transportation. However, this study explored *inpatient* mortality rates, so nothing can be said for those patients who did not make it to the hospital at all. The patients studied also traveled to the hospital via ambulance, but how are patients faring who choose to travel by car, public transportation, or on foot? In addition, it is noteworthy that the small proportion of patients that did experience an increase in distance to the next closest ED were disproportionately more vulnerable: they were more likely to be minorities, insured through Medicaid, and have comorbidities. In general, the effect on patients and providers of increased geographic distance to the next closest hospital or ED is under-researched, and could better inform hospital closure or conversion decision-making processes.

The Good and Bad of Hospital Closure

While some studies argue that episodic ED and hospital closures are the normal consequences of a healthy market (Joynt, Chatterjee, Orav, & Jha, 2015; Lindrooth, Lo Sasso, & Bazzoli, 2003) many others believe that this cannot hold true for all communities and hospitals (Capps, Dranove, & Lindrooth, 2010; Graddy & Ye, 2008; R. Y. Hsia, Kellermann, & Shen, 2011b; Jervis, Goldberg, & Cutting, 2012; Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992; C. Liu, Srebotnjak, & Hsia, 2014; McLafferty, 1982).

Hsia et al. (2011b) argue that the market of emergency care, and healthcare as a whole, is distorted by high numbers of uninsured and underinsured patients. In 2011, 51 million Americans remained uninsured, and another 48 million were covered by Medicaid or other public insurance that have historically reimbursed hospitals far below the costs of care. Thus, hospitals that care for underserved populations – the same hospitals that bear the burden of poor reimbursement – should not be left at the mercy of market forces (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011a). Other authors warn against ED closures that are driven by market forces, as there is a significant ripple effect on other communities following the closure of a health service (L.-L. Liu, Jervis, Younis Mustafa Z, & A, 2011). The local community is not an island, especially in urban areas, and other nearby populations will very likely be affected by the loss of an ED or hospital. Allowing market forces to fully dictate the closure of these facilities can put many populations at risk, and not only those in the immediate service area.

In contrast, Joynt et al. contend that some hospitals, especially those providing low quality and high-priced services, *should* be at the mercy of market economics as long as the local community has appropriate alternatives, especially if they are of higher quality and lower cost (Joynt et al., 2015). Other authors contend that while some communities with higher quality alternatives may benefit from the closure of a low-quality hospital, populations in health shortage areas will have few options if the sole local provider disappears (R. Y.-J. Hsia & Shen, 2011; Jervis et al., 2012). To address this issue, Hsia et al. argue that the local community must be involved in decision making around maintaining and closing hospitals, EDs, and other safety net services (R. Y.-J. Hsia & Shen, 2011). Pure market-based approaches to healthcare will not ensure equitable distribution of services, and the unique characteristics of a hospital's patient population and local environment must be taken into account when making decisions about, or preparing for, the closure of any safety net service.

It is important to keep in mind that payments to hospitals from private insurance, Medicare and Medicaid alike, are shaped by market forces that change over time. Capps et al. note that these unpredictable market forces may cause even the most "socially optimal" hospitals to close (Capps et al., 2010: 87). For example, a hospital that relies completely on reimbursement through Medicaid may face bankruptcy despite being highly valued by the community (Capps et al., 2010). On the other hand, a highly efficient hospital may remain in the market even if it drives up local healthcare costs, which further supports the existence of market imperfections. Graddy & Ye (2008) also support the idea that both efficient and inefficient facilities may be forced to close due to financial pressures. They argue that the termination of healthcare programs is not always tied to financial performance, which leads some efficient programs to be cut.

Still, a number of studies have found improvements in efficiency and declines in costs following a hospital closure, and it is clear that a single hospital closure may bring about both benefits and risks to populations both near and far. Lindrooth et al. (2003) found that the closure of the least efficient hospitals between 1989 and 1998 led to small but significant improvements in efficiency, with an average decline in costs of 2-4%. The savings for patients were estimated to be 6-8% in overall health costs. Lindrooth et al. do note that market imperfections may actually cause more efficient hospitals to close first, although their study found that the more inefficient hospitals were the ones to close between 1989 and 1998. Overall, the authors recommend that hospital closures should not be actively prevented in urban areas where access will remain adequate following the closure. The dominant viewpoint here is that, unless special circumstances exist, hospital and ED closures should not be prevented as long as there is local access to high-quality and low cost care. While Jervis et al. (2012) agree that underutilized and inefficient services should not persist, they warn against closing inner city hospitals that serve vulnerable populations, such as elderly and minorities, regardless of whether there is adequate access locally (Jervis et al., 2012). These vulnerable populations may be less able or confident when traveling to a new clinic or hospital for their care, and may suffer more from a disruption in their continuity of care. Jervis et al. emphasize the need to know more about which hospitals are experiencing market-driven closure, especially which populations these hospitals leave behind.

A study of five closing hospitals in competitive markets in Florida and Arizona found that the total savings from hospital bailouts are often shared nationally rather than locally, which is overall detrimental to the local community (Capps et al., 2010). Job loss due to hospital closure may have also contributed to a decline in the local economy, though this was not explicitly studied. In these five hospitals, healthcare access was not adequate in the absence of the closing hospitals, and an additional 2-14 beds needed to be built elsewhere following closure to accommodate patients. In contrast to the savings from hospital closure as proposed by Lindrooth et al., Capps et al. argue that the local community alone bears the loss of a healthcare facility, while savings do not offset losses to the community because they are distributed across the local, state, and federal government. While it may appear on the surface that the closure of some hospitals results in increased welfare, these hospitals may still be socially valuable to the local community. In an imperfect market, the forces which select for hospitals to survive or close may be indiscriminant, and it is difficult to apply a universal rule to market-driven hospital closures.

Are Hospitals Necessary?

The US healthcare system is steadily moving towards a focus on outpatient services, and away from extended hospital stays (Ryan & Mushlin, 2014). Improvements in procedures and pharmacology have minimized the need for inpatient treatment for illnesses that previously required lengthy hospital stays, such as recovery following myocardial infarction or many

elective surgeries. For example, between 2000 and 2010, Medicare outpatient spending more than doubled, while inpatient spending was largely unchanged (Figure). How will hospitals adapt to these and other changes, such as payment plans, reimbursement rates, and federal support systems? Will the hospital continue to hold a central role in the future US healthcare system, or are they destined to fall to the wayside?

By the year 2000, hospitals in industrialized countries including the US began to privatize or consolidate into large healthcare systems like never before in an attempt to become more efficient (Andrulis &



Figure 4: From 2000 to 2010, Medicare spending nearly doubled for outpatient services, and remained relatively unchanged for inpatient services. From Ryan, et al. (2014).

Duchon, 2007; McKee & Healy, 2000). Hospitals are vulnerable to economic and political shifts, as discussed previously, and mergers can provide stability as larger systems are more successful at negotiating reimbursement rates, for example ((McKee & Healy, 2000; Ryan & Mushlin, 2014). Smaller hospitals, on the other hand, must adapt to changes if they wish to survive, which was seen to a great degree in the 1990s and now, post ACA, major healthcare changes again threaten smaller hospitals. While the 1990s saw broad changes in payment plans, one prominent change in the healthcare system is the shift away from inpatient services and towards preventative and outpatient care. As these inpatient services are less utilized, hospitals may require fewer beds, while innovations in surgery may require more ORs and short-term recovery rooms. Hospitals may also adapt by expanding their outpatient clinics and, as the population ages, provide more integrated care with a nod towards degenerative conditions and memory loss. If able to make these changes, hospitals can persist, as they provide more than just healthcare services: hospitals are employers and thus an important part of the local economy; they are essential in the education of new healthcare professionals; and they are iconic components of a community. McKee & Healy argue that there is still a place in the US healthcare system for hospitals, but they will need to adapt - and it certainly helps to be part of a large, financially stable system (McKee & Healy, 2000; Ryan & Mushlin, 2014).

The public safety net hospital is unique in its vulnerability to closure and its low-income, complex patient population. The early 2000s saw a shift from the public to the private sector, in part due to a higher rate of closure among public hospitals compared to private ones, as well as some privatization of public hospitals in an attempt to avoid closure and improve efficiency (Andrulis & Duchon, 2007). However, this was not a shift away from inpatient care, as is now being observed, but was rather a natural response to the threat of closure.

Yet the hospital in the early 2000s continued to be the primary source of healthcare for many patients, especially low-income individuals (Andrulis & Duchon, 2007)– whether they sought emergency care, diagnostics or surgery, as well as outpatient care that may be provided by a hospital's clinic. Areas with fewer specialty services, especially low-income suburban communities, rely more heavily on hospital-based specialty services. However, the low-income suburban hospitals are, according to Andrulis & Duchon, less likely to survive in the face of healthcare system changes. This is due to their smaller size, which confers less political leverage, plus there may be less publicized push-back against closure and difficulty having the voices of the local, high poverty population heard. On the other hand, urban public hospitals are less likely to close – at least, without substantial resistance – because they have more leverage, are a major source of employment, may have greater public support, and are unlikely to close without a robust impact assessment and viable alternative that would maintain adequate care for their safety net patient population.

In 2010, Kocher et al proposed two fates of the healthcare system in the post-ACA landscape: that the system would be organized *either* around hospitals, or around physician groups (Kocher, Emanuel, & Deparle, 2010). This comes in light of increasingly large physician groups, and the requirement that healthcare systems – whether they be hospitals or physician groups – invest in information technology and tracking quality measures. Kocher et al argue that, in an era of outpatient services, highly efficient physician groups could compete with hospitals for control of the healthcare system. This stands in contrast to many arguments, past and present, that hospitals have been able to adapt to economic and political changes, and that while the ACA is a major change, hospitals will likely persist as prominent figures in the U.S. healthcare system (Andrulis & Duchon, 2007; Cunningham, Garfield, & Rudowitz, 2015; Ryan & Mushlin, 2014).

It will be years before it's entirely clear how the ACA is affecting hospitals (Ryan & Mushlin, 2014), both the good and the bad – and these findings may come too late for some hospitals. Yet just as hospitals have adapted to system-wide changes in the past, many authors are confident that hospitals will too adapt to ACA-related changes: "If history is any guide, hospitals will adapt to the ACA and maintain their prominent role in U.S. health care" (Ryan & Mushlin, 2014, 729). In fact, even before the ACA, hospital-based outpatient services were developing rapidly (Ryan & Mushlin, 2014). Hospitals have faced challenges in the past, and while many have adapted, not all hospitals survive such changes. Thus, it will be important moving forward to carefully assess the impact of such hospital closures, as unfortunately the hospitals that are typically most at risk are those that serve safety net populations who may have little to no access to care if their hospital closes. Finally, for those hospitals that do manage to adapt, hopefully they can do so without compromising patient quality of care. It will be important to keep hospitals accountable for their patient care, while also supporting them

through these sweeping changes so that they can survive to continue providing necessary health services.

What are the gaps in our understanding?

The effects that the ACA has had on hospitals and emergency departments across the country is ongoing, dynamic, and constantly being surveyed and studied, but what is known now about how hospitals are responding to and preparing for such changes? Much of the literature prior to ACA implementation focused on predicting the changes that hospitals would face, but less research explored *how* hospitals prepared for such changes, and the success of such responses and preparations. While the US healthcare system is facing new, rapid changes under the current administration, it is now of utmost importance to understand how hospitals have adapted to the changes that have taken effect under the ACA to predict how they may fare under the possible dismantling of the ACA, and how they will re-adapt to subsequent system-wide changes. Previous studies on hospital closures and adaptations, such as Managed Care or economic recessions, provide valuable insight into hospital strategies for survival, and even if the ACA is repealed, it is necessary to understand how hospitals adapted when it was in existence. Furthermore, what can be done *now*, in the midst of such changes, to ensure that safety net hospitals not only survive, but thrive?

More specific exploration of the evolving utility of hospitals as the healthcare system shifts towards outpatient care will supplement any studies of hospitals' abilities to adapt. How can federal, state and local governments best support hospitals and other healthcare facilities in this changing environment? How can smaller hospitals be supported in an era that favors consolidations and giant healthcare systems?

In terms of patients and populations, more research is warranted on the effect of geography on health, specifically how a change in geographical distance from a hospital affects both the physical and psychological well-being of communities. The few studies that explore increased geographical distance or travel time to hospitals, following a local hospital closure, focus on changes in morbidity and mortality rates. Often this is done on a large scale, mixing safety net communities with non-safety net, where the actual experience on an individual community is easily overlooked. Yet a hospital closure affects more than morbidity and mortality statistics. How does the loss of an iconic facility like a hospital affect a population's sense of community? This is particularly important for historically marginalized and otherwise vulnerable populations, the same populations that are at greatest risk of losing their local healthcare facility, and who already face barriers to care in general that too often result in avoidable adverse health outcomes. For these communities that relied on their local hospital and ED for generations, what is it like to know that the hospital is no longer there when they need it?

Finally, the current federal and state impact assessments that are conducted when a hospital or ED plans to close may not be adequately addressing the full impact of closing a healthcare facility. In what ways are these assessments successful in their predictions, and what ways are they unsuccessful? What questions are left unanswered with standardized impact assessments, and how can they be better tailored to individual communities, such as safety net versus non-safety net populations? How do the assessments explore the economic impact of

closure on the local community? The psychological impact? The impact on primary care centers and utilization?

The following sections will explore more in-depth the current state of literature surrounding hospital closure, especially factors that confer high risk of closure, conversion or merger; what is known about the impact of hospital closure on a community; options for the atrisk closure; and finally, the dynamics of public protest in response to the loss of a hospital.

Part II: Hospitals at Risk Put Populations at Risk

Factors Associated with Hospital Closure

Factors associated with hospital survival and failure in the US have implications for access to care, quality of care, and the distribution of costs within a population (L.-L. Liu et al., 2011). When it comes to supporting individual hospitals, an understanding of the factors that put a hospital at risk of closure is essential. Both financial factors, such as profit margin and reimbursement, and nonfinancial factors, such as a hospital's mission, are influential in the long-term survival of a hospital. While nonfinancial factors predominate as the most directly influential components of survival. A hospital in the US, like other types of organizations, cannot survive in the market without adequate financial support.

Yet the factors associated with the financial viability of hospitals, especially safety net hospitals, are not consistent across time and space (Kane et al., 2012). For example, Kim (2010) describes hospitals at risk of closure from 1998 to 2001, when hospitals experienced heightened instability due to a decline in Medicaid reimbursement rates, increased HMO penetration, higher levels of competition, and increased credit risk. Kane et al. (2012) found that as the number of uninsured patients and local hospital competition rose from 2003 to 2007, some safety net hospitals suffered from declining profit margins while others thrived financially (Kane et al., 2012). R. Y. Hsia et al. (2011b) studied the closure of hospital-associated EDs from 1990 to 2009 and found many factors that contributed to closure, including for-profit ownership, local competition, safety net location, and poor profit margin (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b). Finally, a study of more recent hospital closures between 2009 and 2011 found an increased rate of closure among hospitals that were urban (especially safety net), located in the South, had poor profit margins, and/or were under for-profit ownership (Joynt et al., 2015). As Schatzkin et al. wrote in 1984, hospital closures "reflect the interplay of complex demographic and economic forces" (Schatzkin, Care, May, & Schatzkin, 1984: 379).

Nonetheless, many researchers over the past three decades have attempted to elucidate the details of such financial factors that affect the risk of hospital closure. The most commonly studied factors that have a direct impact on hospital finances include those mentioned above, specifically: ownership and governance structure, occupancy rate, trends in profit margins and debt, reimbursement rate and payer mix, teaching status, and local competition (Friedman, Owen, & Perez, 2016; R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b; Joynt et al., 2015; Kane et al., 2012; Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992; L.-L. Liu et al., 2011). Yet the mechanism by which these factors influence survival or closure risk is inconsistent and strongly influenced by the economic and political context, such that one factor that implicated a high risk of closures in the 1980s may not have the same effect in the post-ACA era.

Regardless of the cause, hospital financial stress often affects the quality of care and delivery of care, and the range of services provided at a facility (Kim, 2010). As these hospitals linger in the market, quality may continue to decline and costs may increase as the hospital struggles to remain open. On average, financially distressed hospitals remain open for two to six years despite continued operating or net losses (Langabeer, 2008). Non-profit hospitals tend to be more likely to remain in the market despite financial stress, and thus these hospitals are more likely to face gradual declines in the quality of care offered (Kim, 2010).

Hospital Characteristics Associated with Closure

Hospital Ownership and Governance

There are three major types of hospital organizational control: government, non-profit, and for-profit. Studies have explored how the type of governance and ownership affects the rate of survival among hospitals, and most consistently, for-profit hospitals are found to be at the greatest risk of closure (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b; Joynt et al., 2015; Kane et al., 2012; L.-L. Liu et al., 2011), followed by safety net hospitals of any governance structure, and then teaching hospitals (Kim, 2010). For example, private for-profit hospitals were found to have the fewest number of beds, the lowest ratio of interns and residents to beds, and the fewest high-tech services, which all contribute to an increased risk of closure (Kane et al., 2012). In contrast, non-profit hospitals designated as Essential Access, which receive DSH payments, were less likely to close compared to both government owned and for-profit hospitals (L.-L. Liu et al., 2011).

Kane et al. draw conclusions about how the type of governance may influence survivability. They find that public hospitals are more financially stable when directly governed by elected officials *and* located in highly competitive markets. This contradicts the general finding that public hospitals – especially safety net hospitals – tend to struggle in highly competitive markets ((Harrison, 2007; Joynt et al., 2015; Kane et al., 2012; Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992; Ramamonjiarivelo et al., 2014; Kim, 2010).

However, Kane et al. find that public hospitals that were governed by elected officials *and* were located in competitive markets received larger subsidies, possibly due to their leaders' political skills and connections, which contributed substantially to the hospitals' financial wellbeing. This form of governance had lower impact in less competitive markets, and the authors speculate that political independence allows hospitals in less competitive markets to better negotiate reimbursement rates. The public hospitals governed by elected officials offered more charity care, saw a higher proportion of Medicaid patients, had a higher ratio of interns and residents to beds, and had high operating and total profit margins (Kane et al., 2012). Overall, this strong financial leadership was beneficial to public hospitals during the study period, while the lack of a robust financial system was associated with dysfunctional overall management and increased vulnerability to closure (Kane et al., 2012).

Ownership type was the only characteristic that showed differences in closure risk between urban and rural hospitals in the mid-to-late 1980s (Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992). While there was no significant difference in the risk of closure for public and for-profit hospitals, private non-profit hospitals were more likely to survive in rural areas than urban ones between 1985-1988.

Hospitals under governmental ownership tend to be more vulnerable to fluctuations in the nation's economic wellbeing, as they depend on local, state, and federal government funding (Ramamonjiarivelo et al., 2014). Public hospitals in financial distress are particularly troublesome for the government entities that own them, especially during economic downturns. Additionally, these hospitals have less freedom obtaining key financial resources, such as local or state government relief funding, compared to privately owned hospitals. Financially distressed public hospitals may turn to privatization as a strategy for survival; however, privatized public hospitals were more likely to continue to be in financial distress despite conversion between 1997 and 2009 (Ramamonjiarivelo et al., 2014).

For-profit ownership has also been associated specifically with the closure of non-rural hospitals with EDs, which experienced a 27% decline (from 2,446 to 1,779 open facilities) between 1990 and 2009 (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b). Other factors associated with such closures over this time period are a competitive local market, location within a safety net community and/or in a county with a high proportion of minorities or population in poverty, and a poor profit margin (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b). For-profit hospitals that serve a high proportion of Medicaid and Medicare patients are more vulnerable to closure compared to government and non-profit hospitals serving the same patient population (L.-L. Liu et al., 2011). Liu et al. (2011) argue that this may be due in part to the high variation in DSH payment allocation across states, and that DSH is one policy that significantly affects the financial performance of hospitals under all types of organizational control.

Some of the factors that put hospitals at risk of closure may persist regardless of the type of organizational control. These include system affiliation, occupancy rate, and debt, according to one study that compared financial risk factors across government-owned, non-profit, and for-profit hospitals between 1997 and 1999 (L.-L. Liu et al., 2011). All three types of hospitals were found to be at an increased risk of closure if they were not affiliated with a large healthcare system, had a low occupancy rate, and had high levels of debt (Landry & Landry, 2009; L.-L. Liu et al., 2011). Poor management has also been highlighted as a major factor in hospital bankruptcies regardless of organizational control, yet hospitals filing for bankruptcy also tend to have fewer beds compared to competitors, were less likely to be members of a system, and had a poor payer mix (Landry & Landry, 2009). It is unclear whether poor management may put hospitals at risk, or if poor management reflects deeper financial and managerial issues.

Hospital Occupancy and Size

Hospital size, often measured by the number of beds, and its occupancy rate have been correlated with financial distress and closure risk (Kim, 2010; Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992; Lindrooth et al., 2003; McLafferty, 1982). This factor appears to persist despite contextual political and economic factors, as authors have explored this phenomenon among hospitals from at least the 1970s until present day. For example, a study in 1982 by McLafferty examined hospitals in New

York City in 1970-1981 and found that those operating below capacity were more likely to close, including those in medical shortage areas where local competition was not present (McLafferty, 1982). While the small size and persistent low occupancy rates of these hospitals could point to a low demand for services, McLafferty argues that their closures are worrisome as they may cause shifts towards larger facilities and a subsequent increase in costs for patients (McLafferty, 1982). Indeed, since the 1970s there has been a dramatic shift towards larger hospital systems, and medical spending has skyrocketed. Is it possible that the closure of these small, low-occupancy hospitals has contributed to such changes in the US healthcare system over time?

A similar association between hospital size, occupancy and closure risk was noted in the mid-1980s. Lillie-Blanton et al. found that both rural and urban hospitals with fewer than 50 beds and/or less than 20% occupancy had closure rates that were at least twice the average for other rural and urban hospitals between 1985 and 1988. When other hospital characteristics were held constant, Lillie-Blanton et al. show that hospitals in 1985-1988 with fewer than 100 beds were at 5 to 13 times great risk of closure, and those with occupancy rates below 40% were 3 to 6 times more likely to close, compared to hospitals with more beds and higher occupancy rates.

Unlike Lillie-Blanton et al., Lindrooth et al. and others have found that a low occupancy rate regardless of bed number have been associated with an increased risk of closure (Jervis et al., 2012; Lindrooth et al., 2003). Lindrooth et al. showed that hospitals that did not survive had an average occupancy rate of 48% over the study period, compared to 64% at competitors (Lindrooth et al., 2003). The cost of an empty bed appears to contribute to significant inefficiencies that lead to financial struggle and eventual closure, while hospitals with higher occupancy rates are more efficient and more likely to survive.

Hospital Profit Margin and Debt

Lower hospital profit margins and high levels of debt, which each put hospitals at risk of closure (Graddy & Ye, 2008; Jervis et al., 2012; C. Liu et al., 2014) have also been associated with higher paying salaries and a higher HMO penetration in the market (Kane et al., 2012). A high HMO presence diminishes private insurance payment rates, contributing to a lower overall reimbursement for services provided by the hospital. Hospitals with negative profit margins are more likely to close EDs and trauma centers compared to hospitals with positive or neutral profits (Kane et al., 2012), and those hospitals with high levels of debt that are also located in urban minority settings are particularly vulnerable to closure (Jervis et al., 2012). The closure of hospitals, EDs and trauma centers, especially those that serve urban minority populations, further reduces the access to health care for vulnerable populations and may widen health disparities (C. Liu et al., 2014). The impacts of these closures, including reduced access, are discussed later in this paper.

Conversely, higher operating margins were found to be associated with more high-tech services and more free care offered by the hospital (Kane et al., 2012). Kane et al. speculate that keeping up-to-date with technology may be more profitable than using low-tech services, while more charity care likely qualifies the hospital for additional subsidies (Kane et al., 2012).

Diversity of Services

Lindrooth et al. (2003) found that hospitals that closed between 1989 and 1998 were about one-quarter the size of their competitors, but with a nearly identical case-mix. Thus, prior to closure these hospitals were working on a smaller scale and did not offer unique or specialty services that may have made them more attractive to paying patients. Yet there are some services that are less profitable and put hospitals at increased risk of closure, especially trauma services and teaching programs (R. Y.-J. Hsia & Shen, 2011; Kim, 2010). Such services require public funds to survive, and as discussed previously, these funds are incredibly vulnerable to fluctuations in the economy. Conversely, services that are aimed at complex care and immediate needs, with the exception of trauma services, tend to be protective against closure (Kim, 2010; Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992). Social work services were also protective for NYC hospitals from 1975 to 1981 (Schatzkin et al., 1984).

Environmental Characteristics Associated with Closure

Some of the factors that have the greatest impact on whether a hospital survives are outside the control of the hospital itself. These include the makeup of the patients that the hospital services, often a reflection of the local community; the city, county and state's investment in healthcare; and the degree of local competition for healthcare delivery. These forces ultimately determine the financial success of a hospital, yet unlike the factors discussed in the previous section that have to do with hospital operations and management, these factors have to do with the makeup of the local environment. So, what are these broad environmental factors that put hospitals at risk?

Urban hospitals that closed in the 20 years between 1987 and 2007 were located in areas with low healthcare and hospital expenditures, especially counties with lower revenue and higher poverty rates; these hospitals also provided a disproportionate share of Medicaid care, likely a reflection of the local poverty rate and poor investment in healthcare, which contributes to financial distress through poor reimbursement (Ko, Needleman, Derose, Laugesen, & Ponce, 2013). These hospitals were also more likely to be controlled by city or county governments (Ko et al., 2013). Many factors that are associated with conversion, especially privatization, are linked to environmental factors such as increased local competition and an inability to compete for third-party payer contracts (and thus higher reimbursement rates) (Ramamonjiarivelo et al., 2014). This section will explore each of these environmental factors that put hospitals at risk of closure or conversion.

Payer Mix and Patient Costs

A hospital's payer mix is the proportion of revenue it receives through government-based insurance versus private insurance versus self-pay. Hospitals that serve a high proportion of Medicaid patients are said to have a "poor payer mix," and will receive lower reimbursement rates compared to a hospital with many privately insured patients. Urban hospitals that serve vulnerable populations are more likely to have high proportions of Medicaid and Medicare patients, which puts these hospitals at risk of closure (Jervis et al., 2012). In the early 1990s, over 98% of California mayors attributed public hospital closures primarily to insufficient

reimbursement from government insurance (Graddy & Ye, 2008). This is problematic as US healthcare reform, as it stands now, aims to further reduce federal reimbursement for services in an attempt to cut health spending.

A study by Liu et al. (2011) investigated the causes of hospital financial distress from 1996 to 2000 and found that payer mix and reimbursement had a greater impact on for-profit hospitals, and less of an impact on government and non-profit hospitals. The authors determined that for-profit hospitals serving higher proportion of Medicare and Medicaid recipients had a significant risk of financial distress and subsequent closure, while the same payer mix had minimal to no effect on government and non-profit hospitals (L.-L. Liu et al., 2011). This may be a phenomenon of variations in DSH payment allocation among states, where government and non-profit hospitals tend to receive more DSH support. Consequently, and as discussed previously, the DSH program is an example of one policy that strongly affects the financial performance and closure risk of hospitals in the US. This is supported by Kim (2010), who found that a higher proportion of Medicaid patients was correlated with an increased risk of financial distress, likely due to fewer hospital swith a higher HMO penetration were at increased financial distress, likely due to fewer hospital admissions and shorter lengths of stay, which reduce hospital profitability (Kim, 2010).

R. Y. Hsia et al. (2011b) studied factors that put emergency departments at risk of closure from 1990 to 2009 and identified a number of environmental factors that were related to an increased risk of closure, including a poor payer mix, as well as local market competition (especially the presence of another ED within a 15-mile radius), and a location in a county with a high proportion of minorities, poverty, and uninsured or publicly insured. In general, EDs located in safety net communities were at high risk of closure as these populations lose access to primary care and increase their utilization of EDs (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b), especially for chronic conditions with complex comorbidities. A demand for high-cost services combined with poor reimbursement from government insurance, or none at all, sends safety net EDs into a spiral of financial losses that many public hospitals find impossible to support.

A look at hospital survival in the 1980s shows that poor reimbursement alone has not always been the strongest predictor of closure, and that high patient costs contributed significantly to closure. Hospitals that closed between 1985 and 1988 had suffered increasing financial losses, specifically on patient care, in the three years prior to closure (Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992). While the median revenue per case was about equal between hospitals that closed and those that remained open, the hospitals that closed had dramatically higher total expenses per case and cared for a lower proportion of Medicare beneficiaries, in the three-year period from 1985 to 1988 (Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992). Hospitals with more Medicare patients were more likely to remain open during the study period. The led the authors to conclude that "higher costs [of care per patient] rather than lower revenues per case were primarily responsible for the lower profitability of closed hospitals" (Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992: 336). More complex patients may require more interventions, procedures, and attention from healthcare providers and hospital staff, and if reimbursement does not match the high-cost services, the hospital will be at a loss financially.

Local Competition

Market competition is significantly correlated with financial distress for urban hospitals (Kim, 2010; Kane et al., 2012; Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992) that often leads to merger, consolidation, or closure (Harrison, 2007). The presence of two or more hospitals within a county is an indicator of competitiveness, and these hospitals were twice as likely to close compared to hospitals that did not have competition within the same county in 1985-1988 (Lillie-Blanton et al., 1992). Thus, hospitals may be less vulnerable to closure if they are the solo inpatient provider in a geographic area, especially in urban regions. Public hospitals in competition with private non-profit health systems are particularly vulnerable to closure, as the public hospital must compete for patients with private insurance (Graddy & Ye, 2008; Kane et al., 2012).

Health services areas with hospital closures between 2009 and 2011 had more specialist physicians per 100,000 residents, though fewer primary care physicians (Joynt et al., 2015). This indicates that an oversupply of medical services in an area may lead to the closure of some services, hospitals included. Specifically, facilities or providers that cannot compete with other providers in an area that is oversupplied may not make enough revenue to survive. Unless there are improvements in patient outcomes, oversupply and increased spending indicates a wasteful use of resources if there is not sufficient demand.

The implications of market-driven hospital closures, and whether they should be prevented, was discussed previously. This is a contentious issue that authors have disagreed on for decades.

Local Poverty and Unemployment

High local unemployment and poverty rates are associated with urban hospital financial distress (Kim, 2010; Ko et al., 2013), likely due to a higher proportion of underinsured or uninsured patients and subsequent low reimbursement rates. Specifically, Ko et al. (2013) found that a high poverty rate was associated with a 21.2% higher hazard of closure, which they attribute to a community-wide paucity of funds that leads to less reimbursement and support for local healthcare facilities (Ko et al., 2013).

Minorities and Residential Segregation

The proportion of minorities in a community, as well as the degree of residential segregation in an area, are often studied alongside poverty rates as these factors tend to be inextricably linked. Ko et al. (2013) address the impact of residential segregation on hospital survival, and try to tease apart socioeconomic status and segregation to explore how each of these, separately, affect public hospitals. Their study of urban public hospitals in the US that existed between 1987 and 2007 elucidates an interesting interaction between segregation and poverty: areas with high levels of segregation *and* high levels of poverty faced significantly higher rates of hospital closure, yet segregation alone was not associated with an increased risk of closure (Ko et al., 2013). In fact, a higher proportion of African American residents was associated with a lower hazard of closure, and the authors interpret this to be an effect of greater overall safety net resources and hospital utilization in communities that are predominantly African American (Ko et al., 2013). In more integrated communities, private hospitals tended to provide a greater share of safety net care (Ko et al., 2013), easing the burden

on public hospitals that traditionally provide the majority of under-reimbursed care. Ko et al. recommend that policymakers consider these specific social factors, not just proxies such as poverty rate, socioeconomic status, or proportion uninsured, when allocating safety net resources (Ko et al., 2013). They warn that "black residential segregation, in conjunction with a rise in poverty, may further spur the shift toward hospital closures" (Ko et al., 2013, 255). There are larger structural forces at play that have major impacts for the well-being of the safety net and must be taken into consideration in any policy change if we are to approach equity in healthcare delivery.

More often than not, any mention of minorities or segregation in studies that explore hospital closure is tied to socioeconomic status and poverty rates. An older study of New York City hospitals in 1970 to 1981 found that those hospitals that were located in low-income, minority neighborhoods were more likely to close (McLafferty, 1982), yet in this analysis the two key variables, socioeconomic status and proportion of minorities, were not examined separately as the study by Ko et al. (2013) demonstrated. The authors also note that many of these communities are located in medical shortage areas, which are the areas that are least equipped to keep a hospital afloat (McLafferty, 1982). Another study notes that health services in poor segregated neighborhoods were more likely to close compared to those in affluent neighborhoods (Schulz, Williams, Israel, & Lempert, 2002), but again there is no exploration of the impact of the level of segregation alone.

A past study conducted in 1984 explored the race of inpatients in hospitals in New York City from 1975-1981, and found that the proportion of inpatients that were non-White was a better predictor of hospital closure than neighborhood racial composition (Schatzkin et al., 1984). This study, alongside the more recent study by Ko et al. (2013), exposes the influence of race on hospital survival that has persisted across time and space within the US.

Age of Local Population

The study in 2010 by Kim explored, among many other factors, how the proportion of elderly individuals (\geq 65 years old) in a community affect the local hospital's financial wellbeing. Kim found that a greater proportion of elderly was associated with increased hospital financial distress, and the author concludes that hospitals that rely heavily on Medicare reimbursement are more likely to face financial distress. The author here assumes that the proportion of elderly in the community is directly representative of the proportion of Medicare beneficiaries. What about non-elderly people with disabilities who are also covered through Medicare? Does a greater proportion of elderly in the community translate to a higher proportion of elderly *patients* seen at that local hospital? While the relationship between a high local elderly population and increased hospital financial distress is interesting, it is unclear why this phenomenon is observed.

Another study, published only two years later, found that a larger elderly patient population was in fact protective against hospital closure (Jervis et al., 2012), in contrast to Kim's findings discussed above. These authors studied the relationship between the proportion of elderly *patients*, rather than all elderly individuals in the community, and found that hospitals that did not close during the study period had a larger elderly patient population compared to hospitals that did close. Additionally, the authors separated Medicare beneficiaries from the

total elderly population, and did find that a greater Medicare penetration was correlated with increased risk of hospital closure, as Kim also argued. Clearly, in this study at least, the elderly patient population is not identical to the Medicare population. These authors suggest that the inner-city hospitals in their study were meeting the needs of their elderly patients, and thus those that served more elderly patients were more successful and likely to survive. However, the authors do not postulate *how* a greater proportion of elderly patients may be protective against closure, especially given the fact that a greater reliance on Medicare reimbursements is, according to both studies, correlated with greater risk of closure. Especially as the U.S. population ages, it will be of interest to hospitals and healthcare systems to understand the relationship between elderly patients and hospital survivability.

Macro Factors Associated with Closure

State and Local Government and Economy

Lillie-Blanton et al. found that differences in the local economy had an impact on hospital survival (Lee & Alexander, 1999). In areas with a weak or declining economy, defined as areas with a declining population, increasing unemployment rate, and/or low per capita income, hospitals had higher odds of closure compared to hospitals in areas with strong local economies. A stark example of this phenomenon was observed in Texas in the mid-1980s, when the state suffered an economic downturn. During this time, there was a spike in both rural and urban hospital closures that did not reflect a national trend. It was hypothesized that the state's declining economy and accelerated hospital closures were related, however Lillie-Blanton et al. did not find strong enough evidence to support this state economy-hospital closure relationship. They argue that other factors unique to Texas, including Medicaid payment policies, should be explored as potential explanations for the high rate of closures in Texas at that time, though it is likely that the broader economic context did contribute to some degree to the state's rise in closures.

Kane et al. found that in 2012, local governments nationwide were less supportive of safety net hospitals due to the slow recovery from the economic downturn of 2008 (Kane et al., 2012). While more profitable safety net hospitals may be successful at negotiating subsidies from local governments, such as property tax transfers and Medicaid supplement payments, these subsides are vulnerable to economic downturns (Kane et al., 2012). As a result, safety net hospitals are particularly susceptible to fluctuations in the national economy. Kim (2010) points out that this phenomenon is not unique to hospitals, as many other corporations and non-profit organizations are subject to large economic and political changes (Kim, 2010). While hospitals may be unique entities, they do share characteristics with other types of organizations.

Graddy et al. explored public California hospitals' vulnerability to changes in state and local revenue and health budget. In general, public hospitals are more likely to close as local revenue growth rates decline, while a larger local health budget is protective against closure (Graddy & Ye, 2008). Specifically, a 1% decline in the growth rate of total state revenues raises the probability of public hospital closure by 2.4% (Graddy & Ye, 2008). The authors found, surprisingly, that changes in federal funding did not have such a substantial influence on hospital closures, which they attribute to a smaller degree of variation in federal revenue. States on the other hand experience larger revenue variations, which may translate to large changes in state support to local governments, and thus to public hospitals (Graddy & Ye, 2008).

At the community level, cities and counties that spend a larger proportion of the local budget on healthcare expenses are less likely to experience public hospital closure: for every 1% increase in the local healthcare budget, the probability of hospital closure declines by 6.6% (Graddy & Ye, 2008).

Post-ACA Predictions

With the enactment of the ACA in 2010, major subsidies and funding to safety net hospitals, such as DSH payments, will gradually be reduced during the expansion of Medicaid and federal insurance purchasing. Safety net hospitals across the US must continue to prepare for the significant reductions in federal subsidies, and may no longer be able to rely on politically negotiated funding (Kane et al., 2012). The DSH reductions proposed by the ACA will be a major challenge for safety net hospitals nationwide, especially those in states that have historically relied heavily on DSH funding for keeping their hospitals afloat. Although safety net hospitals have had an increase in newly insured patients thanks to the individual mandate, persistently low reimbursement will not override the other reductions in funding (Coughlin, Long, Sheen, & Tolbert, 2012). It is predicted that safety net hospitals will face increased competition with private hospitals for newly insured patients, and will be unable to compete as they are less able to invest in technology and innovation (Coughlin et al., 2012). Furthermore, underinsurance will continue to be a major hurdle for safety net hospitals as these hospitals will be the primary source of care for the substantial population that remains uninsured (Coughlin et al., 2012).

Friedman et al. (2016) recently analyzed the effect of Medicaid expansion on hospital and ED closure or growth. The authors found that, contrary to their hypothesis, Medicaid expansion states experienced increased rates of ED closures and decreased hospital growth from 2010 to 2013, compared to non-expansion states (Friedman et al., 2016). The number of hospitals increased yearly in non-expansion states, while expansion states had a reduction in open hospitals, from 2,027 in 2009 to 2,019 in 2010 (Friedman et al., 2016). After 2010, hospitals in expansion states were 2.2% less likely to be in operation, while hospitals in non-expansion states experienced a 4.2% increase in the likelihood of remaining open. Thus, by 2013, states that had expanded Medicaid had a lower rate of hospital growth, contrary to the hypothesis that Medicaid expansion would increase hospital and health system growth (Friedman et al., 2016).

Friedman et al. conclude that ACA financial benefits may not be targeted appropriately at the hospitals that are most vulnerable to closure, and in the short-term, Medicaid expansion has had a negative impact on the country's more vulnerable safety net systems (Friedman et al., 2016). This may be due to a combination of more patients seeking care now that they have insurance, and the notoriously low Medicaid reimbursement rates that do not cover the full cost of the patient visit. Specifically, states that expanded Medicaid by 2013 saw a lower rate of growth of hospitals; compared to non-expansion states, expansion states had fewer hospitals in operation. Friedman et al. propose a number of possible explanations for this, including inherent differences between expansion and non-expansion states, or unknown confounding factors. The conclude that post-ACA hospital closures will differ in some ways from pre-ACA closures, though

it is currently difficult to predict exactly how the ACA will influence closures in the coming years (Friedman et al., 2016). The complex interactions between policy, billing, and hospital finances in the post-ACA era may have significantly different effects on hospitals today compared to previously. For example, hospitals in non-expansion states received lower DSH payments, yet were still more likely to survive than hospitals in expansion states. This is contrary to previous research that has supported higher rates of survival in public hospitals that receive DSH payments and other federal subsidies (L.-L. Liu et al., 2011). Additionally, Hsia et al. (2011b) found a long-term trend of increasing ED closures between 1998 and 2008, yet the analysis by Friedman et al. shows a reversal of this trend from 2010 to 2013, following the passage of ACA.

Hospital Closure or Conversion Risk Factors	Relevant Studies	Factors that Applied to DMC		
Hospital Characteristics				
Public Ownership	Hsia, et al (2011). Joynt, et al (2015). Kane, et al (2012). Kim (2010). Ko, et al (2013). Liu, et al (2011).	х		
For Profit Governance, Safety Net, or Teaching Hospital	Hsia, et al (2011). Joynt, et al (2015). Kane, et al (2012). Kim (2010). Liu, et al (2011).	х		
Low Occupancy Rate	Kim (2010). Lillie-Blanton, et al (1992). Lindrooth, et al (2003). McLafferty, et al (1982).			
Low Profit Margin	Graddy, et al (2008). Jervis, et al (2012). Kane, et al (2012). Liu, et al (2014).	x		
High Debt	Graddy, et al (2008). Jervis, et al (2012). Liu, et al (2014).	x		
Poor Diversity of Services	Hsia, et al (2011). Kim (2010). Lillie-Blanton, et al (1992). Lindrooth, et al (2003). Schatzkin, et al (1984).			
Environmental Characteristics				
Poor Payer Mix	Graddy, et al (2008). Hsia, et al (2011). Jervis, et al (2012). Kim (2010). Lillie-Blanton, et al (1992). Liu, et al (2011). Ramamonjiarivelo, et al (2014).	х		
High Patient costs	Lillie-Blanton, et al (1992).	Х		
High Local Competition	Harrison (2007). Joynt, et al (2015). Kane, et al (2012). Kim (2010). Lillie-Blanton, et al (1992). Ramamonjiarivelo, et al (2014).			
High Local Poverty Rate	Kim (2010). Ko, et al (2013).	х		
High Local Unemployment Rate	Kim (2010). Ko, et al (2013).	х		
High Proportion of Minorities	McLafferty (1982). Schatzkin, et al (1984). Shulz, et al (2002).	х		
Age of Local Population	Jervis, et al (2012). Kim (2010).	?		
Macro Factors				
Unsupportive Local Government	Graddy, et al (2008). Kane, et al (2012). Kim (2010).	Х		
Declining Local Economy	Graddy, et al (2008). Kim (2010). Lillie-Blanton, et al (1992).			
ACA Changes	Coughlin, et al (2012). Friedman, et al (2016). Kane, et al (2012). More	x		

Table 1. Summary of factors associated with hospital closure or conversion.

The Impact of Safety Net Hospital Closure

Safety net systems support the health of communities with high proportions of uninsured and low income people, which requires that these institutions provide a disproportionate share of charity and poorly reimbursed care. They often provide unprofitable but highly necessary services, such as trauma and mental health care (R. Y.-J. Hsia & Shen, 2011; Kane et al., 2012).

This results in lower profit margins for many safety net hospitals, which threatens their long-term survival. The closure of these hospitals widens health disparities by further reducing access to care for vulnerable populations (Adalja, Watson, Wollner, Rambhia, & Toner, 2011; Jervis et al., 2012; C. Liu et al., 2014; Romero, Kwan, Swearingen, Nestler, & Cohen, 2012; Walker et al., 2011). Although hospitals that are inefficient or under-utilized should close according to economists, the loss of *safety net* services is disproportionately detrimental for the patient population they serve (Jervis et al., 2012).

Safety net hospitals often provide numerous invaluable services to the local community, such as transportation, translation, legal assistance, and access to outpatient primary care providers (Fontana, 1988). They are strong advocates for vulnerable populations across sectors, outside of the traditional realm of biomedical care. As Kane et al. (2012) argue, there must continue to be adequate support of safety net systems, especially in markets where other providers are less willing or able to adopt the safety net mission. Recall that the IOM defines core safety net providers as the subset of safety net providers who dedicate a large proportion of their services to vulnerable populations, and the IOM committee argues that the disappearance of these providers would have a drastic effect on vulnerable patients' access to care (Lewin & Altman, 2000). This section will review studies that have explored how the closure of a safety net hospital affects this population through changes in access to care, patient outcomes, and cost of care.

Changes in Access to Care

For safety net populations, accessing health care may already be difficult; add a clinic or hospital closure, and many will find themselves unable to locate or travel to a healthcare facility. For example, Bindman et al. (1995) found that people perceived more barriers to accessing care if they lived in a community with more uninsured, Medicaid beneficiaries, African American residents, and poverty – the quintessential safety net. This was correlated with an increased rate of preventable hospitalization, leading the authors to conclude that those with difficulty accessing outpatient services were more likely to have poor health outcomes, leading to a higher rate of hospitalization (Bindman et al., 1995). If this is true for safety net communities *without* a recent hospital or ED closure, then it is unsurprising that a major loss of health services will contribute to further reductions in access to care that may have significant consequences for health and wellbeing.

A case study of the closure of Martin Luther King, Jr. (MLK) Hospital in Los Angeles in 2007 looks into the experiences of primary care physicians located within 20 miles of the hospital (Walker, Clarke, Ryan, & Brown, 2011). These physicians provide insight into patients' difficulties accessing care after the hospital closed. Overall, physicians noted a significant decline in the healthcare system's capacity, and directly experienced reduced access to specialists and elective surgeries for their patients, ED overcrowding, and high demand for inpatient beds.

Patients had difficulty with continuity and coordination of care, as primary care physicians were forced to search for new, more distant specialty services. They found that the primary care physicians located closest to the hospital were the most affected, as were their patients. There were significant delays in care, including a 1.88 increased odds of problems accessing necessary medical care, 1.7 increased odds of general delays in care, and 2.62 increased odds of problems seeing a specialist (Walker, Leng, et al., 2011).

With these patients seeking care further from home, healthcare facilities and systems as far as 20 miles away were impacted by the closure of MLK Hospital. Hospitals across LA County had increased ED wait times and strains on inpatient resources. Interestingly, primary care physicians who did not serve safety net populations – who tended to be located further from MLK Hospital – were largely unaffected by the changes.

Romero et al.'s case study of the closure of St. Vincent's Catholic Medical Center in NYC focused on patients' experiences accessing care following the hospital's closure in 2010. Key informants describe a general decline in health care access, interrupted care, and a loss of emergency and specialty care, and a lack of planning, as is observed in many hospital closure studies (Romero, Kwan, Swearingen, et al., 2012). Patients themselves describe widespread anxiety, panic, fear, uncertainty, and difficulty locating, accessing, and paying for health services. While all patients were affected in some way, the loss was perceived to be magnified for vulnerable groups such as elders, those with disability or chronic illness, and patients with low income (Romero, Kwan, Swearingen, et al., 2012). Prior to its closure, St. Vincent's had been viewed as a welcoming community hospital with many local clinics that allowed for easy patient transfer and follow-up care. Many of St. Vincent's patients received multiple services from the hospital, and the sudden closure meant that patients lost their entire network of care. The ripple effect was significant, and likely contributed to additional reductions in access for other communities. At least four nearby hospitals experienced a substantial increase in patient volume, a true medical surge event, that lasted for at least one year after St. Vincent's closure (Adalja et al., 2011). With ED overcrowding and a shift in patient demographics at these other hospitals, there was more ED waiting room violence, increased emergent surgeries, and many Intensive Care Units were over capacity (Adalja et al., 2011). The loss of a major hospital like St. Vincent's can cause difficulties accessing care for a much larger geographic region.

A study by Mobley et al. examines the impacts of safety net hospital closures and conversions on different populations across California between 1990 and 2000 (Mobley et al., 2011), and highlights which groups are most vulnerable to new barriers to care. Geographic distance from the closed hospital is a key factor: those who resided near a closure or conversion, especially Medicare patients, experienced dramatic reductions in access to services. Unsurprisingly, Medicaid patients and those without insurance were much more affected compared to those with private insurance. Within a safety net population, the uninsured and Medicaid populations account for the majority of patients; if these are the folks who face the greatest barriers to care, then most of the community is going to be affected. Mobley et al. also look at the impact across race and ethnicity and find that African American patients had the greatest decline in access to care. As previously mentioned, delayed care can translate to worse health outcomes and increased costs, which will be discussed further in the following sections. Finally, the uninsured population consistently experienced reduced access over the study period

regardless of whether they lived near a closure or conversion. Thus, it appears that from 1990 to 2000, all uninsured individuals faced substantial barriers to accessing healthcare services, while Medicare, Medicaid, and African American patients living near a safety net hospital closure faced dramatic declines in access.

The closure of specialty clinics can mimic the closure of a full hospital, as seen in the closure of an HIV case management facility that served a safety net population (Khosla, Kennedy, Winch, Latkin, & Marsteller, 2015). Its closure caused a sudden absence of a unique service that served a specific group of patients, and left the entire system without a central coordination agency for HIV services. While the loss was felt acutely in the months immediately following closure, other clinics and agencies eventually added case management services in an attempt to fill the gap. Unfortunately, the emotional loss felt by this vulnerable and stigmatized group of patients could never be undone.

Other studies of the impact of hospital closures note similar declines in access to care following a closure, with a substantial ripple effect on nearby hospitals and clinics. A study that compared two communities in California, one that experienced a closure and one that did not, found a significant increase in the number of people who self-reported that they did not have a regular provider and were denied care following a local hospital closure (Bindman, Keane, & Lurie, 1990). Being denied care is just one way that access may be reduced; a number of studies point to significant barriers such as difficulties with transportation and a lack of knowledge of where to go to seek care, especially for elders (Buchmueller, Jacobson, & Wold, 2006; Countouris et al., 2014; Fontana, 1988; Walker, Leng, et al., 2011). The authors of one study found that some people were simply frustrated by changing physicians (Countouris et al., 2014), which may contribute to a decline in the number of people with a regular physician following a closure. Elders in particular felt angry, resentful, fearful, and abandoned by the hospital system as they faced challenges with transportation and locating health services, which persisted at 2 years following hospital closure (Countouris et al., 2014).

The geographic distance to the nearest hospital has been steadily increasing over time, contributing to this pervasive issue of finding transportation to access some services. In 2007, nearly one-quarter of Americans had to travel farther to get to the nearest trauma center than they did in 2001, especially for those in communities with a higher proportion of minority, poor, and uninsured individuals (R. Y.-J. Hsia & Shen, 2011). Even a seemingly insignificant increase in distance can have profound effects on those whose mobility is restricted due to illness, poverty, or other difficulty accessing transportation: in low income neighborhoods in NYC that experienced hospital closure between 1970 and 1981, there was on average another hospital only 0.6 miles away, yet the safety net population still had difficulty getting to the nearest facility (McLafferty, 1982). As US hospitals close at an increasing rate, geographic distances will continue to expand and will disproportionately affect the more vulnerable populations.

One positive change following hospital closure was noted: for the subset of the population that is non-elderly and insured, especially those with private insurance, an increase in distance to the nearest hospital may actually shift care towards local primary care clinics (Buchmueller et al., 2006), which reduces unnecessary ED visits and thus costs among this population.

Changes in Health Outcomes

Changes in access to care often lead directly to changes in health outcomes and hospitalizations (Bindman et al., 1995), though this connection is not always made explicit in studies that explore the impact of hospital closures. A number of studies have found that both urban and rural hospital closures lead to adverse outcomes as measured by changes in mortality rates, admissions, and self-reported health status (Bindman et al., 1990; Buchmueller et al., 2006; C. Liu et al., 2014; Walker, Clarke, et al., 2011). A comparison of two communities in California, one which experienced hospital closure and the other which did not, revealed declines in health status as perceived by patients, including increased pain, following hospital closure (Bindman et al., 1990). Another more recent study examined the changes in admissions and inpatient mortality following ED closures in California between 1999 and 2010, and found that one quarter of all hospital admissions during the study period occurred near a closure (C. Liu et al., 2014). For these specific hospital admissions, there was a 5% higher odds of inpatient mortality compared to admissions that were not near a recent ED closure, and mortality was highest for non-elderly adults and all patients with acute myocardial infarction, stroke, or sepsis (C. Liu et al., 2014).

A separate study found that the distance to the next closest hospital has an impact on mortality rates, especially deaths from acute myocardial infarctions and unintentional injuries (Buchmueller et al., 2006). Yet another found that Medicaid patients of all races and ethnicities had the highest admission rates following the closure or conversion of a safety net hospital or other safety net health service in California, 1990-2000 (Mobley et al., 2011). The increased admission rates suggest that certain patient populations, especially patients with Medicaid, have impeded access to primary care or preventative care services and are not receiving care until they are sick enough to be hospitalized. These findings together point to an overwhelmed system, with regard to both inpatient and outpatient services, that is incapable of supporting a greater patient load.

The case study of MLK hospital, also discussed above, found that an increase in patient delays in care and worse outcomes following the closure was associated with limited knowledge of the health system changes (Walker, Clarke, et al., 2011). Patients who did not know where to go for their care were naturally delayed in receiving care, and as a result ended up in the emergency department with unmanaged or exacerbated chronic illness, or even simply for a prescription (Walker, Clarke, et al., 2011). ED overcrowding contributed to additional adverse health outcomes, such as for a patient with cholelithaisis who had to wait so long to be seen that the disease progressed and the patient required emergent surgery (Walker, Clarke, et al., 2011). The authors spoke with primary care physicians who were local to the closure of MLK, and the physicians noted that their patients were generally sicker following the closure. They specifically attributed the decline in health status to delayed care because of poor awareness of changes, as well as a lack of transportation and the inability to physically access health services (Walker, Clarke, et al., 2011).

Joynt et al. recently argued that they found no evidence of an association between hospital closure and adverse health outcomes in their national study of hospital closures in the 2000s. They found that hospital closure had no significant impact on hospital rates or mortality rates, and had a small positive impact on readmission rates, within health service areas (HSAs) that experienced hospital closure. They measured annual mortality rate at one year prior to closure and one year after closure, and inpatient admission rates and changes in costs per patient at two years prior to closure and two years after closure. Their findings are somewhat supported by a study by Hsia et al. (2012) that found no increase in *inpatient* mortality following a nearby ED closure among California hospitals between 1999 and 2009 (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2012). In direct contrast to the finding by Buchmuller et al., Joynt et al. found that patients in HSAs that experienced hospital closure had *improvements* in mortality for myocardial infarction, compared to patients in other HSAs (Joynt et al., 2015). The authors conclude that hospital closures do not appear to have a profound impact on access and patient outcomes, and they reason that this is due to the fact that hospitals that closed must have either been of poor quality, or that there was an oversupply of health services, which led to hospital closure without reduced access to care.

Why has the national study by Joynt et al. strongly contradicted findings from previous studies, which point to significant adverse impacts on access and health outcomes following hospital closure? Joynt et al. do acknowledge there may be negative impacts of hospital closure that they did not examine in their study, such as changes in the community's economy. It is also possible that communities that experienced closure of the sole hospital in the area, especially safety net communities, were more negatively impacted, but that this effect is minimized or lost when aggregated with all HSAs nationwide. Given the decades-worth amount of data supporting negative impacts on access and outcomes for communities that experience hospital closure, *especially* safety net areas, it is possible that the study by Joynt et al. is minimizing a major issue that cannot be fully examined at the nationwide level. Hospitals at risk of closure deserve individual attention to determine whether the local population is particularly vulnerable to difficulties accessing services and adverse health outcomes.

Changes in the Cost of Care

While substantial cost savings have been reported following hospital and ED closures (Capps et al., 2010; Cleverley, 1982), such findings should not be taken alone without consideration of changes in healthcare access, health outcomes, or unmeasured externalities. Although the local economy as a whole may benefit from the closure of a financially struggling hospital, the costs to individual patients may increase, decrease, or remain constant (Capps et al., 2010; Cleverley, 1982; Joynt et al., 2015; McLafferty, 1982). A study of five hospital closures, in which all hospitals were urban, had a low occupancy rate and small size, and were in a competitive area, found that each closure reduced overall patient welfare, *but* the authors argue that the cost savings more than offset any welfare reductions (Capps et al., 2010). Joynt et al., on the other hand, found no changes in inpatient costs following a hospital closure in their national study (Joynt et al., 2015). McLafferty's study of NYC hospital closures in the 1970s-1980s revealed that the hospitals that closed tended to be smaller and had lower patient costs, leading the author to conclude that the closure of such hospitals may increase costs to patients as they have to seek care at larger, more costly hospitals (McLafferty, 1982).

Other Changes

A hospital closure may have other impacts on the local community depending on the services offered. For example, MLK Hospital was a safety net teaching hospital, and its closure meant that fewer physicians were trained in an underserved community. This led to a loss of providers within the community both at the time of closure, and in the years following the closure, as those physicians in training no longer had exposure to this community due to the loss of the hospital and its teaching program. The shift of physician in training away from the safety net may contribute to additional inefficiencies if the physician supply is misallocated and concentrated in non-safety net areas.

Job loss for hospital employees is a significant effect of hospital closure and has been the primary focus of few studies (Havlovic & Bouthillette, 1998), but is often recognized as an important factor of planning for closure (Fontana, 1988; Khosla et al., 2015). A study of a hospital closure in Canada found that employees had significant job insecurity and stress, and despite receiving support in finding work post-closure, job satisfaction remained low (Havlovic & Bouthillette, 1998). Hospital closure can be devastating to some communities' economic system through such job loss if there is not adequate preparation and support prior to and following closure (Fontana, 1988; Khosla et al., 2015).

Options for the At-Risk Hospital

Strategies for the Financially Struggling Hospital

Lessons from hospitals that have successfully navigated financial distress – and those that did not fare so well – are vital for hospitals that may be at risk of closure or conversion, especially given the prevalence of financial distress among US hospitals today (Langabeer, 2008). As safety net hospitals in particular must operate under very narrow financial margins, major strategies for such hospitals include improving quality of care while also improving efficiency and reducing costs (Coughlin et al., 2012; Kim, 2010; Langabeer, 2008). Yet there are many challenges that may prevent the long-term survival of a hospital at risk, including poor management, broader environmental issues, and political and economic changes (Landry & Landry, 2009), which are the same challenges that other sectors of the economy must manage. Other factors may influence a hospital's ultimate decision to close, including the local political culture, public support for the hospital's mission, and local financial resources and state programs (Ko & Needleman, 2012).

Successful turnarounds tend to focus on improving quality over efficiency, as the most stable route to long-term recovery is through increased patient revenues as opposed to continued reliance on support from other sources, such as the local or federal government (Coughlin et al., 2012; Langabeer, 2008). Langabeer (2008) points out that hospitals that focus on improving efficiency tend to be less successful as hospital culture, mission, and patient care falls by the wayside (Coughlin et al., 2012). While efficiency shouldn't be the sole focus, improving efficiency and reducing costs is certainly a component of a hospital's ultimate success, especially public safety net hospitals that will continue to operate under a tight budget (Coughlin et al., 2012; Kim, 2010). Keeping beds filled and using resources efficiently is important for shortterm survival, especially given the strong relationship between occupancy rate and survival (Kim, 2010). A successful turnaround also involves changes in leadership, not just the CFO or CEO but other positions as well, including downsizing the board of directors (Langabeer, 2008), as poor management is a major detriment to a hospital, and new perspectives and skills may pull the hospital out of trouble.

Partnerships with local providers, rather than attempting to broaden the hospital's geographic coverage areas, can bolster a hospital's survival (Kim, 2010; Ko et al., 2013). Public hospitals in residentially segregated regions may consider investing in such partnerships, which may improve quality of care for the Medicaid patients that make up the bulk of the safety net hospital's patient load (Ko et al., 2013). Any hospital located in a particularly competitive environment can benefit from partnerships with local physicians (Kim, 2010), which can improve continuity of care and access to services outside of the hospital.

A hospital's mission can play a surprisingly key role in long-term survival, and adjustments to the mission may be necessary. Hospitals with a clear dedication to and understanding of the local community's needs can help a hospital thrive (Khosla et al., 2015). Making changes to the mission is not going to save the most distressed hospital, as the overall business model may need tweaking, but it may lead to stronger community support and a diversification of services to better fit the population's needs (Khosla et al., 2015).

A study by Coughlin et al. examined the themes of five successful safety net hospitals and identified organizational attributes were critical to lasting performance (Coughlin et al., 2012). A strong, stable leadership and a mission that was aligned to both safety net and academic commitments were essential to the success of these hospitals. They also identified two factors that highlight the importance of keeping with today's changes: health information technology (IT) and system integration. Health IT was utilized in all five hospitals to improve care and delivery for patients in the long term, and system integration involved extended primary care capacity and specialty services. Essentially, these hospitals invested in modern technology to improve both quality and efficiency, and they expanded outpatient services within the hospital system, which reduced costs for all. Successful hospitals were able to adjust to broader shifts in society and in the healthcare system.

Hospitals that are not successful in emerging from a financial crisis tend to focus too heavily on system-wide efficiencies and sweeping reductions, which more often than not leads to poor quality of care (Langabeer, 2008). These hospitals point to environmental challenges that primarily drove their failure, mainly declining reimbursement rates and increased costs of supplies, pharmaceuticals, and technology (Langabeer, 2008). As mentioned above, the hospitals that were able to make changes such as improvements in health technology and expanded outpatient services were more likely to succeed, while those that are so financially impaired that such changes cannot be made are more likely to fail. Such severely distressed hospitals last, on average, for 2 to 6 years with continued losses before closing or merging (Langabeer, 2008). Hospitals that may be at risk in the future must recognize this as early as possible and make changes to avoid future distress.

In an era of rapid changes within the US healthcare system, communication and early action are essential if a hospital hopes to keep up with such changes. Poor communication among leaders and employees of a hospital leads to failure to make necessary changes, overall

discontent, and a high staff turnover, all of which contribute to a hospital's ultimate downfall (Khosla et al., 2015).

In today's economic, social and political environment, safety net hospitals must focus on quality improvement and cost control that attract insured patients – those that do not make necessary changes to do so will face serious financial difficulties with ACA implementation and subsequent DSH payment reductions. Hospitals must move away from relying entirely on government funding and support, and focus on patient revenues and quality of care. Unfortunately, low government insurance reimbursement rates and high competition for privately insured patients will make this difficult for most safety net hospitals, especially those that are not members of a large and successful system. Those hospitals that are unable to turn around will face bankruptcy, conversion or merger, or closure, each of which is discussed below.

Bankruptcy

Hospitals may file for bankruptcy under two circumstances: involuntarily as demanded by creditors, or voluntarily as a strategic method of reorganization or financial relief. Landry & Landry found that, while some hospitals may re-emerge from bankruptcy, the majority of bankrupt hospitals ultimately close and the local economy suffers and the community faces reduced access to care (Landry & Landry, 2009). Between 2000 and 2006, 42 US hospitals filed from bankruptcy, and 66% of these had closed by 2008; the remaining hospitals had remained open, but some were still operating under federal bankruptcy reorganization. Larger hospital systems were better equipped to deal with financial distress in general, compared to smaller hospitals (with fewer beds) and those that are not members of a system. Financial mismanagement was a predominant theme across hospitals that filed for bankruptcy between 2000 and 2006, as is observed in other types of organizations that file for bankruptcy (Landry & Landry, 2009). Other themes are similar to those that put hospitals at increased risk of closure in general, including poor payer mix or reimbursement changes, competition, and poor management (Landry & Landry, 2009). Finally, fraud allegations – as related to financial mismanagement – and filing as a financial strategy were other themes across hospitals that filed for bankruptcy during the study period.

The Decision to Convert or Merge

Hospitals that are unable to emerge from financial distress or bankruptcy may seek to merge with a larger hospital system – and thus forfeit control of hospital operations – or they may convert to private ownership. The weakest hospitals, such as those that file for bankruptcy, are less likely to succeed in finding merger partners and have less negotiating power (Harrison, 2007). Stronger hospitals are more likely to engage in conversions, typically privatization. Conversions are an option for hospitals with poor management and long-term financial troubles that still wish to provide high quality health services for their local population – assuming there is a demand for such services (Hall & Rosenbaum, 2012).

Based on a study of public US hospitals from 1997 to 2009, privatization was a strategy adopted by many struggling hospitals and may be a better alternative to closure for providing financial relief to the governmental entities that own them, and for maintaining access to resources for the local population (Ramamonjiarivelo et al., 2014). Privatization can provide a

hospital with access to resources, such as technology, which will improve its quality of care. It releases the hospital from government economy and politics, which was discussed earlier as a risk that many public hospitals face. Finally, keeping a hospital open, even if under different management, will prevent job losses in the community.

Hospitals tend to seek conversion when they are unable to keep up with increased competition, especially for third party payer contracts; when government insurance reimbursement declines or, as relevant to today's context, when support programs like DSH face cuts; and when inefficiencies cannot be overcome (Ramamonjiarivelo et al., 2014). Hospitals that converted between 1997 and 2009 were characterized by many factors that put hospitals at risk of closure: they were smaller with lower occupancy rates, were located in low-income counties, had low Medicare HMO penetration; and were in an environment with drastic changes in the unemployment rate from year to year (Ramamonjiarivelo et al., 2014). Interestingly, many were in less competitive markets, which is usually protective against closure. All hospitals hoped that privatization would allow the population to continue to access care at a higher quality and reduced price.

The effect of public hospital privatization on the local community has not been extensively researched, though a study by Ko et al did examine communities' engagement in hospital decision-making processes, including privatization decisions (Ko, Derose, Needleman, & Ponce, 2014). As public hospitals tend to have a greater involvement in local public policy, privatization could introduce changes in the hospital's relationship with the community. The authors suggest that greater community engagement in hospital decision-making around closure or privatization allows the community to have more influence in local healthcare policy and ultimately, greater collective welfare. In instances without community engagement in privatization decisions, the privatized hospital may introduce changes that are not in the community's best interest; according to this study, however, these tensions are somewhat alleviated by greater local engagement.

Preparing for Closure

A hospital that is unable to emerge from financial distress or bankruptcy, and that is also unable or unwilling to convert or merge, will ultimately face closure. Hospital closure requires intense planning and preparation by the entire community to ensure continued access to services for the population, which requires communication with other healthcare systems in the region (Capps et al., 2010; Khosla et al., 2015). It is an intense process that involves the county and state, entities that must ensure the healthcare system will not be overwhelmed by the loss of a major source of care (McLafferty, 1982).

When a hospital does decide to close, there are still a number of decisions to make: will the hospital close all services completely, or will it close as a full-service hospital but remain open for some services? Hospitals that close and convert the facility to maintain some services should do so only to meet some need of the community, and as long as the reduction in costs will be at least as large as the reduction in revenue (Cleverley, 1982). This type of partial closure is less economically efficient compared to complete closure, which yields the maximum cost savings, but may also significantly reduce access (Cleverley, 1982). Hospitals that voluntarily close may earn revenue through selling the facility, but voluntary closure is often difficult as there are

financial requirements associated with closing a hospital. These costs include unemployment insurance, worker's compensation, funds for planning and implementing closure (including proper waste disposal), coverage of current liabilities, payment of debt, pensions, contractual obligations, and life or health insurance for staff (Cleverley, 1982).

Case studies of hospital closures provide unique insight into the process of hospital closure, considerations that must be made in preparation for closure, and recommendations for improvement. Dunne et al. conclude their study by mentioning the three steps of change – realizing the need for change, making the transition, and adjusting to the change – and highlight that the transition component is most often overlooked (Dunne & Davis, 1996). The transition from an existing, functioning hospital to a non-operating facility involves psychological recognition of the change, and without accurate dissemination of information throughout the entire process, many individuals – employees, providers, and patients alike – will be unable to adequately prepare for the changes to come.

A study of the sudden closure of St. Vincent Hospital in New York City, a level 1 trauma center that shut its doors in 2010, provides insight into a system's response to a looming healthcare crisis (Adalja et al., 2011). Though the closure was abrupt, hospitals within the region, especially those closest to St. Vincent, were able to make some preparations such as increasing staff and physical space, and making some innovations. Many hospital administrators and clinicians reported using techniques that would be used in the case of a pandemic, a situation where hospitals expect a surge of patients. The expected surge did occur, and primarily affected at least four hospitals near St. Vincent. The increased volume was sustained for at least a year following St. Vincent's closure, which caused ED overcrowding, more waiting room violence, a rise in uninsured patients seeking care, increased emergency surgical and psychiatric demand, and ICUs running over-capacity (Adalja et al., 2011). Although changes in quality of care and access were not explicitly explored, it is likely that, with increased wait times, quality suffered, and without any replacement of the closed hospital, access likely suffered as well.

Odom-Walker et al. interviewed primary care physicians that practiced near MLK Hospital in Los Angeles to investigate how the hospital closure process could have better involved these physicians in decision-making and improve continuity of care (Walker, Clarke, et al., 2011). Primary care physicians generally felt they were left out of the planning process, and a lack of information provided to them regarding the closure resulted in difficulty coordinating care for their patients. The hospital closure caused a decline in the healthcare system's capacity and, as a result, physicians closest to the hospital were most affected, while non-safety net physicians further away from MLK Hospital were less impacted. Patients were suddenly less able to access the services that they had once sought at the hospital, and their primary care providers were not prepared with information on where to seek such services, which led to fragmented care. The authors of this study recommend consultation with local primary care physicians in the event of a hospital closure to best maintain continuity of care and access to necessary services for the local population (Walker, Clarke, et al., 2011).

Another case study was performed *during* a hospital closure in Canada, where authors studied the use of a Physician Engagement model in order to educate and support healthcare providers through the hospital closure process (Puri, Bhaloo, Kirshin, & Mithani, 2006). The hospital provided many open means of communication with administrators and supported

physician participation in the closure process and decision-making. In the end, physicians reported feeling less anxious and that their concerns were addressed. The authors support the involvement of physicians in hospital decisions, especially surrounding closure, as their involvement can ease provider stress in the present and improve patient care coordination in the future (Puri et al., 2006).

Public Response to Hospital Closure

The Importance of Place

Humanistic geography refers to a recognition of the importance of place and the meanings that people attach to a place, such as a community (Brown, 2003). The specific elements of the built environment, such as schools, hospitals, libraries and businesses, provide a sense of place, contribute to the local identity, and have substantial symbolic value for members of the community (Brown, 2003; Kearns, 1993). A threat to the built environment, such as a hospital at risk of closure, is naturally met with public resistance and, regardless of the reasons of why the hospital is at risk – whether it is the fault of mismanagement, inefficiencies, or lack of appropriate financial support – the community may resist closure solely because of the symbolic and emotional value in its presence (Brown, 2003). For this reason, even a hospital closure that is predicted to result in improvements in quality and cost of health care may be met with public opposition. For example, the closure of St. Vincent's Catholic Medical Center in NYC (discussed previously) was met with substantial opposition despite the fact that alternative sources of healthcare were readily available (Romero, Kwan, Swearingen, et al., 2012).

Brown (2003) developed an analytical framework, working through the lens of humanistic geography, for exploring the phenomenon of public protest to hospital closure. Using the case of Kidderminster General Hospital in the UK, which closed despite years of protest at multiple levels, Brown highlights the complex interplay across social, cultural and political contexts through which public protest develops. The resistance to the closure of Kidderminster General Hospital illustrates the importance of place and the role of the political context. The hospital was revered as a symbolic institution of health, a source of employment, a reflection of the region's social aspirations, and a source of community support (Brown, 2003). Furthermore, its closure came during a turbulent time of National Health Service reform. The degree to which a health facility closure is met with resistance depends, in part, on how much significance is attached to the site, which varies based on the social context, such as the strength of the community's sense of place, as well as the political context (Brown, 2003; Kearns, 1993). Any study of the closure of any public service, especially a hospital, can only address the full story by interweaving micro- with macro-level perspectives.

Community Involvement in Decision-Making

Just as case studies have supported healthcare provider engagement in hospital closure decision-making, community member involvement in such decisions helps to promote engagement and support, and prevents future barriers to access after closure, which may improve health outcomes (Countouris et al., 2014; R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b). Many authors who

study hospital and ED failures encourage close communication with residents and patients, especially in safety net settings, prior to the final closure of the facility (Countouris et al., 2014; R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b; Khosla et al., 2015). The earlier the involvement of outside groups, the more likely the hospital will address the real needs of patients and prevent public protest, negative emotions, and widened health care disparities when the closure finally occurs (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b). The social context of a community is particularly important when it comes to decision-making for urban public hospitals that face closure or conversion, and authors strongly recommend the involvement of inner-city populations (Ko et al., 2014). Engagement of disadvantaged groups is particularly important, as it may highlight specific needs of the community by giving voice to those who may otherwise be left out of the loop (Ko et al., 2014). Because communities are often emotionally tied to their local hospital, and the hospital likely provides other services outside the traditional realm of health care (such as education and information services), it is particularly essential to include the community in planning so that the needs of the people can be addressed (Fontana, 1988; Ko et al., 2014).

Without community involvement, significant public opposition can lead to a sense of loss and disempowerment within a community, especially within vulnerable populations (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011b; McLafferty, 1982). Unfortunately, community involvement is less common in hospital closure decisions compared to public hospital privatization decisions, and often the more advantaged groups, such as administrators and politicians, have a much greater effect on outcomes (Ko et al., 2014).

Community decision-making has been practiced both within and outside of the healthcare service realm. A UK National Health Service reorganization document in 1982 encouraged decision makers at all levels to include community members and local providers in health-related decisions so that patients' needs are met (Brown, 2003). In 1989, the Department of Health in the UK proposed "to make the Health Service more responsive to the needs of the patients by delegating power and responsibility to the local level" (Brown, 2003: 494), and again in 1993 the Department encouraged that changes be driven locally according to patient's needs (Brown, 2003). More recently and within the US, a Health in All Policies (HiAP) ordinance in Richmond, California was developed through fourteen community workshops from 2012 to 2013, where residents and community representatives explored how the city's policies and actions could reduce the community's greatest health stressors by applying a health lens to all decisions made by the city (Corburn, Curl, & Arredondo, 2014). The workshops included residents, community-based organizations, and representatives of the city, county, and school district. The Richmond city government committed to HiAP as a strategy to reverse the city's poor health outcomes and reduce health inequities by focusing on the social determinants of health, as directed by residents themselves, especially for people of color and those with low incomes. The results of such collaboration were self-rated improvements in health and satisfaction with where they live and the future of their community and city. By involving community members in decisions that will affect the broader built environment, various aspects of health at multiple levels can be addressed that will have real implications for the local population.

Part III: Rationale for a Case Study of Doctor's Medical Center Closure

Doctor's Medical Center, San Pablo (DMC) was a hospital in Northern California that opened as Brookside Hospital in 1954. Brookside, later DMC, was opened shortly after the formation of the West County Hospital District, located in the western part of Contra Costa County. DMC was the only hospital open to the public in West County; the other hospital in the area is Kaiser Richmond. Though DMC was located in San Pablo, a city of just under thirty thousand people, it also served the rest of West County, including the city of Richmond and its population of over one hundred thousand; in total, DMC was the main source of hospital-based care for over two hundred thousand people.

Although DMC was a for-profit district hospital, and was never a designated safety net hospital², it served a safety net population: up to 90% of its patient population were either publicly insured (Medi-Cal, Medicare, or dual-eligible) or uninsured, and the remainder were commercially insured. Unfortunately, Contra Costa County has one of the lowest Medi-Cal reimbursement rates in the state of California, which was a major difficulty for DMC and contributed greatly to its eventual closure. In addition, the population of Richmond – the major city of West County – has a significantly lower life expectancy and higher burden of chronic illness compared to the San Francisco Bay Area (Corburn, Curl, & Arredondo, 2014). West County is also racially and ethnically diverse, with over one-third of its population of Latino or Hispanic ethnicity, and 19.8% Asian, 17.7% African American, and 23% White (U.S Census Bureau, ACS 2014), and thus DMC's patient population was similarly diverse. Finally, the population of West County is relatively low-income compared to the rest of Contra Costa County and the San Francisco Bay Area: 33.7% of the population was below 200% FPL in 2014, compared to 24.8% in broader Contra Costa County, and the unemployment rate in West County was 10.7% compared to 9.8% county-wide.

While low reimbursement rates and a poor payer mix were significant causes of DMC's decades-long financial struggle, it had many other risk factors for closure that were discussed previously in this paper. DMC served a high proportion of low-income, racial and ethnic minority patients; it cared for a population with a high burden of complex chronic illness; and it was for-profit with high debt and low profit margins.

The population of West County, as well as some patients from elsewhere in Contra Costa and neighboring Alameda Counties, relied on DMC for a number of its unique services. It was the regional cancer center, so patients traveled from outside of the area for its cancer services; it had an award-winning stroke program and a helicopter pad; a busy cardiac catheterization lab; and dialysis services. Until the early 2000s, DMC had a burn unit and provided obstetrics care, but these services were closed as the hospital downgraded. The hospital's utilization was always high, as long as services remained open, but despite it being an important resource for West County and beyond, its financial losses persisted. DMC closed all of its medical services on April 21, 2015 after it was unable to secure long-term sources of funding, such as a new parcel tax, and failure to partner and merge with a larger system. As the nearest remaining hospitals are ten

² The safety net designation instead went to the County hospital, Contra Costa Regional Medical Center.

to twenty miles away, in an area with heavy road traffic, the closure of DMC has left over 200 thousand people without a full-service hospital that is open to the public.

The case study of the closure of DMC will explore the decision-making process of closing the facility and the impact the closure has had on various populations including physicians, employees, and patients. The aim is to better understand the specific challenges that the community faced during and since the closure, to bring forth what responses have been able to fill the healthcare gap, and what gaps still remain. This study addresses a gap in the literature of the psychological impact that hospital closure on employees, physicians, patients and community members. What is it like for a community to lose an iconic facility like a hospital? How do hospital and ED closure impact physical and psychological well-being in both the short and long term? This case study does not directly answer these two questions, but it approaches a closer understanding of individuals' responses to impending hospital closure, their methods of coping in the aftermath of the closure, and the adjustment to the new normal of limited healthcare access, greater travel times, and system-wide ripple effects.

Though West Contra Costa County is unique in its demographics, history and geography, the insights from this case study will be useful in informing other communities in California and the US that may be facing the closure of a safety net hospital. With recent and upcoming changes in the healthcare and political systems in the US, now is the time to better understand how the loss of a major healthcare facility affects individuals and communities to ensure that patients, especially in the safety net, will have access to high-quality medical care – of all services and specialties – in the future.

Original Research: What can we learn from hospital closure? A case study of Doctor's Medical Center

Abstract

Background: There is an epidemic of public safety-net hospital closures in the US. Doctor's Medical Center (DMC), a hospital in the San Francisco Bay Area, closed in 2015 due to lack of financial support. DMC was the sole safety net provider for an urban population of people of color with a high disease burden. DMC's closure is a useful case study of the successes and failures of hospital closures and safety net programs in the shifting healthcare system, especially the impact of hospital closure on an underserved community.

Methods: We conducted 37 semi-structured interviews with key informants (KIs) and community members (CMs) exploring events leading up to DMC's closure, the decision-making process, and the impact of the hospital's closure on the local community. KIs (n=12) were county officials and healthcare providers involved in DMC's closure. CMs (n=25) included previous patients and employees of DMC. Two investigators coded and analyzed the qualitative data.

Results: CMs describe DMC as a vital community resource with irreplaceable services, including the emergency department, catheterization lab, stroke program, and cancer center. Employees valued DMC's dedication to serving the community, regardless of ability to pay. Both groups were aware of the county's inability to prevent closure; CMs attributed local poverty and crime as primary reasons for the lack of investment in their healthcare system. Since DMC's closure, CMs express disempowerment and fear related to the loss, and cite additional barriers accessing healthcare, including geographical, transportation, insurance, and health education barriers.

Conclusions: DMC is just one example of many small community hospitals that are at risk of closure in the US. For underserved communities facing hospital closure, more considerations must be given to alleviating fears and ensuring the community continues to have adequate access to healthcare. This is especially true for the urban underserved who have no other options for hospital-based care, as seen with West County, where loss of the local hospital contributes to increased stress, fearfulness, and powerlessness. DMC's closure has caused widespread subjective delays in care, and delaying care can cause traumatic and costly end-stage disease complications. Furthermore, the closure was described as an emotionally traumatic event for the community of West County as it embodies the loss of public resources and structural violence that has affected the community for generations and represents a devaluation of their lives. Small safety-net hospitals must be better targeted by local, state, and federal support systems to ensure underserved community health needs are being met.

Introduction

Safety net hospitals provide a disproportionate share of healthcare services to vulnerable populations, which include uninsured and publicly insured, low-income individuals; Medicaid recipients; those living in medically underserved areas (MUAs); patients with special needs; immigrants; and more (Lewin & Altman, 2000). In the past four decades, stressors unique to safety net hospitals have increasingly threatened healthcare access for low-income urban populations (R. Y. Hsia et al., 2011; Ko & Needleman, 2012). More recently, small hospitals have closed in favor of bigger hospitals run by large healthcare systems that can leverage significant capital (Andrulis & Duchon, 2007), and more and more communities are losing their local hospitals. Urban public hospitals account for over 20% of emergency care, one-third of outpatient visits, 60% of burn care, and 36% of trauma care (Ko & Needleman, 2012), and the majority of these hospitals receive inadequate reimbursement for the costly and complex services they provide. This results in lower profit margins for many safety net hospitals, which threatens their long-term survival. The closures of such hospitals, which have spiked a number of times in recent history (Ko & Needleman, 2012) widens health disparities by further reducing access to care for vulnerable populations (Buchmueller et al., 2006; R. Y.-J. Hsia & Shen, 2011; Mobley et al., 2011).

People perceive increased barriers to accessing care in communities with more uninsured or Medicaid beneficiaries, a larger proportion of African American residents, and greater poverty – the quintessential safety net (Bindman et al., 1995). This was correlated with an increased rate of

preventable hospitalizations and poor health outcomes. If these vulnerable populations have low access to healthcare services at baseline, then safety net hospital closure must further exacerbate these challenges of access and poor health outcomes. Several studies have confirmed this phenomenon through various methods, including surveys, cross-sectional analyses, and qualitative interviewing (Adalja et al., 2011; Bindman et al., 1990; Countouris et al., 2014; Romero et al., 2012; Walker et al., 2011). Furthermore, neighboring populations are often impacted by hospital closure in other communities through substantial ripple effects that cause emergency department (ED) and in-patient overcrowding (Walker, Leng, et al., 2011). Finally, job loss for hospital employees is a significant effect of hospital closure and can be devastating to some communities' economic systems if there is not adequate preparation and support prior to closure (Havlovic & Bouthillette, 1998; Khosla et al., 2015).

Doctor's Medical Center (DMC) was a district hospital in San Pablo, California that, at the time of is closure on April 21, 2015, was the only hospital open to the public for an urban population of over two hundred thousand people. It neighbored a popular casino; the thriving casino beside what is now a deserted hospital building is a stark representation of how money is spent and how investments are made in this community. DMC served the patients of West County, a district of Contra Costa County. Although DMC was a for-profit district hospital, and was never a designated safety net hospital, it acted as a safety net provider: up to 90% of its patient population was either publicly insured (Medi-Cal, Medicare, or dual-eligible) or uninsured. To our knowledge, few studies have explored the impact of losing a vital component of the local healthcare system and built environment for a community that has historically been marginalized and repeatedly disenfranchised. Even fewer have explored this phenomenon through qualitative methods. Through a qualitative case study of the closure of DMC, we aimed to better understand how the closure of DMC has affected groups and individuals in West County.

Methods

This was a qualitative study that used in-depth interviews to explore the events leading up to the closure of DMC, and the impact of the hospital's closure on the local community. Interview participants fell into one of two groups: Key Informants (KIs) and Community Members (CMs). Qualitative methods are useful for exploring understudied phenomena and the experiences of individuals within a specific group. By understanding the perspective of key informants and community members alike, we aimed to learn lessons that can inform future policy decisions around hospital closure and survival.

Sample & Recruitment

CMs were adults who had lived and/or worked in West County since at least 2013 and included a subset of former DMC employees. KIs were county officials, administrators, physicians, and politicians who had been involved in preparing for DMC's closure and/or the closure decision-making process. Purposive sampling strategies were used to recruit the participants.

The KIs were included for their in-depth understanding of the hospital's history and closure process. CMs, who were mostly employees or patients, could provide unique insights into the experience of losing a local hospital. The participants who had been employed by DMC would provide the additional perspective of losing one's job with the closure of the hospital.

KI interviews were conducted first to identify the ongoing issues within West County's health system, clarify the timeline of events, and elucidate dimensions not visible to CMs. Interviewing in this order helped identify which CMs were ideal for inclusion in the study as well as additional questions to incorporate into CM interviews. Initial KIs were identified through DMC's website, the Contra Costa County website, and news articles, and they were contacted using publicly available information. Additional KIs were recruited through snowball sampling, where participants referred the investigator to other KIs who had been involved in the hospital closure decision-making and/or preparation processes. CMs were recruited from a local urgent care center, a free health clinic, and a senior and community center. Past DMC employees were recruited by recommendations from DMC healthcare providers (KIs) and through snowball sampling as described above.

Data Collection

All interviews were semi-structured, with separate interview guides used for KIs and CMs. Guides were revised through an iterative process where questions were added or removed as influenced by emerging themes. For example, KIs reflected on how health care in West County may evolve in the next decade, so a question about the region's future health care system was added to the interview guide after this theme presented in the first three interviews.

KI interviews began with questions about the history of DMC, especially the events leading up to its closure, its patient population, its services. KIs then discussed their involvement in decisionmaking and preparations. Finally, KIs were asked about their response to the hospital's closure, how the closure affected their work and personal lives, and how they envision the future of healthcare in West County.

CM interviews began broadly with a discussion of the participant's experience living in West County, including where they sought medical care (prior to and since DMC's closure) and their relationship with the hospital (whether they were a patient, employee, or both). Subsequent questions focused on the participant's response to DMC's closure, and the practical and emotional impacts this event has had on them and/or their family.

KI interviews were conducted from September 2016 to June 2017. The interviews lasted from 45 to 90 minutes and were conducted at the KI's office or by phone. CM interviews were conducted from January to June 2017, lasted 20 to 80 minutes, and were conducted at the CM's home or by phone. A total of thirty-five interviews were conducted, all by the student investigator in English or Spanish. Verbal informed consent was obtained prior to the interview. All interviews were

audio recorded and transcribed verbatim. Identifiers were then removed from transcripts to preserve confidentiality. At the end of the interview, the participant shared basic demographics with the investigator, such as race, age, and gender identity. CMs received \$30 gift cards at the end of the interview. KIs were not paid. Funding was provided by a thesis grant from the University of California, Berkeley's Joint Medical Program, and the study instruments and protocols were approved by the Center for the Protection of Human Subjects at UC Berkeley.

Analysis

All de-identified transcripts were imported into the qualitative software MAXQDA12 (VERBI GmbH) where they were organized, coded, and analyzed. Preliminary codebooks were developed by the investigator using sensitizing concepts, and were refined and expanded through coding the first five transcripts from each group. A student assistant with a qualitative methods background independently coded three transcripts from each group, and provided input on precision of the codebook. The investigator and assistant met regularly to compare codes and discussed any discrepancies until consensus was reached. After the codebook was finalized and agreed upon, the investigator independently coded all the remaining transcripts. Thematic saturation for the purpose of the research question was reached at 10 and 8 interviews for the KIs and CMs, respectively, as new themes ceased to emerge.

Results / Findings

Study Sample

Table 1. Sociodemographic characteristics of one-on-one interview participants, key informants and community members.

Demographic Variable	Value
Key Informants (KIs)	
Age	
Range	44-71 years
Mean	59.5 years
Years working in CCC	
Range	12-58 years
Mean	32 years
Race/ethnicity	
White	9 (75%)
Black	2 (17%)
Latino/a	1 (8%)
Gender	
Male	8 (67%)
Female	4 (33%)
Community Members (CMs	;)
Age	/
Range	30-85 years
Mean	59.8 years
Years living or working in C	СС
Range	3-80 years
Mean	31.2 years
Race/ethnicity	
White	14 (58%)
Latino/a	4 (17%)
Asian/Pacific Islander	3 (12.5%)
Black	3 (12.5%)
Gender	
Female	19 (79%)
Male	5 (21%)

The Resource Desert of West County

In interviews, KIs and CMs both shared the experience of living and/or working in West County. KIs described that West County as a low-income, underserved, working-class community that "doesn't seem to have much identity," is demographically distinct from the rest of the county, and has a high burden of chronic illness and violence compared to other geographic regions in the SF Bay Area. While West County had once been home to at least three hospitals that served the public, a series of closures left DMC as the sole provider in the region. These repeated hospital closures are examples of a broader lack of investment in this community, which contributes to chronic stress and is an example of a structural process that causes disease and poor health (Geronimus, 2013). West County is geographically isolated from the rest of Contra Costa County, with a fragmented public transportation system connecting West County to the county hospital ("Martinez") 10 miles away.

Former DMC employees (CMs) especially emphasized West County's geographic and demographic isolation. They felt that their community is viewed as a burden to the rest of the county because of the area's poverty, violence, high proportion of minority and immigrant residents, and high burden of chronic disease. These participants felt that county officials and politicians resent West County, and thus are less willing to provide support for public services like a hospital.

Because you know – as a resident here, you know, I mean, we are still the poorest city in Contra Costa County. So that's San Pablo. That's where the hospital is. I still look at that as, you know there is really no money for poor people. I mean ... we are always an afterthought, we only get thought of if you are running for election, then I want your votes. [Community Member, former employee]

KIs and CMs described the health of residents in West County as particularly poor compared to other populations in the county and the greater Bay Area. KIs overwhelmingly described West County as a sick population, and many informants acknowledged the overwhelming confluence of being low-income, having a chronic illness, and facing barriers to accessing healthcare. As one healthcare provider said, "These people are sick. They are the people in greatest need, and they are the people that have the least access to care." Even when DMC was open, KIs were concerned about West County residents' poor health and limited access to healthcare. KIs recognized that for residents with end-stage disease and/or exposure to violence, having access to a hospital like DMC was a matter of life or death. Few residents had access to other hospitals in the Bay Area due to a combination of barriers including insurance status, access to transportation, language, familiarity with the regional system, and disability. One public official described how they view the average West County resident: "...in general, we're talking about people who have diabetes and they attempted suicide and they have an alcohol problem and they're not walking and there's mental status issues and there's no family."

Through personal experience of caring for themselves or family, and as healthcare workers caring for patients in the community, CM anecdotes supported KI descriptions of West County as a sick community. Some respondents attributed the community's poor health to their lack of resources, and CMs often pointed to systemic discrimination and racism as reasons for the lack of investment in their community. Other CMs mentioned insurance as a predominant barrier to healthcare for West County residents. They argued that uninsured patients wait until their disease is severe and requiring life-saving measures before they seek care, which contributes to poor health outcomes and greater medical expenses. Former DMC employees explained West County's burden of illness by comparing their community to others in the Bay Area. At the time of interview, many former employees were working at other hospitals in the Bay Area, and they explained that the patients they had cared for at DMC were, in general, more severely ill or injured compared to patients at other hospitals from different communities in the region.

I saw people come in, they were 90 percent burned, yelling as they come in, I saw a lot, I saw a lot. I mean there's a lot more, what do you call...traumas there, in this area, than I was able to witness at the other facility that I was working at. I'd never experience what I experienced there [at DMC] at other facilities. [Community Member, former employee]

West County is home to a geographically isolated, urban population that struggles from a lack of investment in public resources, including healthcare, and this has had a negative impact on the community's health and wellbeing. DMC was the only hospital in the area that was open to the public prior to its closure, and has left a large patient population stranded, without convenient access to hospital services, which KIs and CMs fear will exacerbate poor health outcomes and contribute to greater health expenses.

DMC: The Only Last Resort

The combination of poor access to primary care and a high burden of chronic and traumatic illness among West County residents added up to heavy use of the hospital's emergency department (ED) for both primary and emergency care. The ED at DMC was cited frequently as having been one of the hospital's most important resources for patients in West County. DMC was home to over half of ED beds in West County (25 of 45 beds), and while it cared for many true emergencies, it also provided a substantial amount of primary care. KIs explained that DMC's ED admitted an unusually high percentage of patients, and that it sustained heavy trauma traffic. In addition, the community relied upon the ED as a source of primary care, which CMs themselves noted: "That's the problem with Doctor's Hospital [DMC] is, we have such a huge amount of uninsured in the area. They can't make it to the county hospital, they use [DMC's] emergency room for everything."

In addition to its ED, DMC offered a variety of services that were not offered elsewhere in the region, in particular its cardiac catheterization lab and award-winning stroke program. Occasionally, patients outside of West County were transferred to DMC for these unique

services. Some participants, especially healthcare providers and former employees, could not imagine where patients were receiving these unique, essential services that DMC had supplied.

Our county does not have a lot of the services. [...] New dialysis patients came to us; a lot of their [the county's] heart patients came to us; and also, cancer patients. I mean, as far as our heart program, because I was the one that other hospitals would call to transfer a patient [...] we took care of all their STEMIs [STelevation myocardial infarctions], we took care of all their caths [cardiac catheterizations], and we got referrals from five or six hospitals in a given day... Where are all those people going now? [Commnity Member, former employee]

While both KIs and CMs explained DMC's importance to the community in terms of the services it offered, CMs also focused on the hospital's meaning to them personally and the sense of ownership they felt over the hospital. DMC was their community hospital, dedicated to caring for any patient regardless of ability to pay. It was an iconic part of the community and of many family histories, including stories of giving birth at DMC. One CM described the community's sense of ownership over DMC and their family's reliance on the hospital: "I would always go there when I was sick, I would go there, and also my husband. That is our hospital." Many families felt reassured by DMC's presence within their community as a reliable source of care, either emergency or primary, for themselves and their loved ones.

DMC was a vital source of healthcare and a symbol of community investment in West County. It provided many services that were not otherwise available in the area and were tailored to the needs of its patient population, and its ED was particularly important to the community. DMC was symbolic: CMs felt that their community was being cared for as long as DMC was open, and were comforted by having a system of last resort that was close at hand, familiar, and had not let them down in their times of need.

A Commitment to Healthcare for All

Another aspect of DMC's importance within West County was the dedication of the hospital's providers, staff, and administration to providing healthcare services regardless of insurance status. While this is true of any ED in the US according to the Emergency Medical Treatment and Labor Act (EMTALA), CMs felt reassured that they could receive services at DMC without fear of being turned away for insurance reasons or left with bills they could not pay. As a former employee explained, "[At] DMC, we knew automatically they couldn't pay. We knew that. We were going around it, trying to figure out how we can get those reimbursements back." DMC was committed to serving the local population with whatever resources were available, and its dedication allowed people to feel supported and reassured that they would be cared for.

Former DMC employees described their commitment to serving the population of West County, which included their own families and neighbors. One employee described her personal mission to serve the community of West County: "For me, I grew up in the community. I grew up in San

Pablo, and San Pablo was different than it is now, granted, but still, it's my community. I still live 10 minutes away, but we all chose to work there because we all did enjoy taking care [of] the particular population." Another explained that the employees' dedication to the hospital and the community was "not just because it was their paycheck," but rather a commitment to providing accessible healthcare services to an underserved population. Patients' descriptions of DMC employees and providers supported employees' own assertions of dedication:

That was—you could feel it in that hospital, that that was the calling of everyone, from the top surgeon down to the person sitting up the reception desk. They were not just putting in their time punching their cards, they really, really believed in that hospital's mission. [Community Member, patient].

Former employees recalled the challenge of working in a hospital with limited resources, and as closure approached, employees were forced to work with less. Employees describe the sacrifices they made, including taking pay cuts and giving up shifts to prevent lay-offs, so that they could help keep the hospital open and continue to serve their community. As units closed and fewer services were offered, employees worked to provide what services they were able. "I'm not saying every single person was the best or anything, but there was a lot of people working really hard to keep that place open and not just because it was their paycheck," explained one employee. It was the cumulative dedication and commitment to service, rather than the accomplishments of any individual or availability of cutting-edge technology, that made DMC a special and vital service within West County.

A Frustrated, Fearful, and Forgotten Community

CMs expressed sadness and frustration about DMC's closure throughout their interviews, and many explained that their disappointment was still palpable two years after DMC closed. CMs speculated that others in the community were worried about accessing health services, especially emergency services. They overwhelmingly felt that their community would be better off if DMC had remained open, and felt disempowered by its closure, which is yet another public resource of which they've been denied. "What a shame," said one CM about the closure, "San Pablo doesn't have a lot, they really don't." Frustration was often fueled by CMs' feelings of powerlessness and others' indifference for their community's wellbeing:

"And that's what's most disturbing about the fact that [DMC] couldn't be saved. It could have been saved! That's the most disturbing thing, is that it could have been saved. But nobody gives a shit about poor people and their neighborhoods, nobody who has the money, really, and the power." [Community Member, patient]

Outbursts of frustration were not uncommon during interviews, especially when discussing CMs' responses to DMC's closure. The frustration was most often directed at undefined entities ("they") with power and decision-making responsibility. CMs were not sure who to blame, as the

hospital's closure cannot be attributed to an individual or a group, which likely contributed to CMs' sense of powerlessness and expressions of anger. Occasionally, CMs named public officials or hospital administrators as causative agents, but in general CMs felt they were at the mercy of larger structural forces with no single, visible culprit.

Some CMs described DMC's closure with powerful descriptors like "devastating," "tragedy," and "tremendous loss." DMC's closure was and continues to be an exceptionally detrimental event to CMs and their community. When reflecting on DMC's closure, a patient described, "Really, for the people in this area, losing Doctor's Hospital was really – you've got to say, a tragedy. There were so many people that relied on it for their care." At the time of interview, just over two years after DMC's closure, these CMs were still upset – some to the point of tears – about the loss of their community hospital, which implied that there may not have been enough change in the local healthcare system to make up for what was lost.

Growing fear and uncertainty were predominant consequences of DMC's closure, especially among those who had been patients at DMC and the employees who had cared for them. Losing DMC's ED was often cited as the predominant driver of increased fear, as CMs worried about timely access to an ED in case of an emergency. Following the hospital's closure, CMs realized the degree to which DMC's ED had reassured them and their families, and without a public ED in their community they have become fearful of poor outcomes and even death. One patient even described how her uncertainty has caused palpable psychological distress:

Now it's a bit more difficult, because now I'm constantly having anxiety attacks, now I feel more fearful because before, if something happened to me, the hospital was right here nearby. Now that it's not there I'm worried, because I'm a bit isolated from Martinez [the county hospital]. I have heart problems, and sometimes I'm scared because I feel like I'm having a heart attack, and I worry that if I have to go to Martinez, what if I die on the way? [Community member, patient]

CMs often shared anecdotes of family or friends whose survival from an accident or medical emergency was attributed to DMC's presence and convenience within the community. One participant insisted that the proximity of DMC saved her sister-in-law's life: "Because the doctor said that if she had been even a little bit further away, she would have died. But thanks to the hospital being so close, they were able to save her..." Through such stories, CMs expressed their ongoing concerns for the health of themselves and their families in the wake of DMC's closure. CMs were most often fearful of having to travel farther away to access emergency services, while others worried about how they would get to a hospital without risking an expensive ambulance bill.

The physical building that once housed DMC has been a constant reminder of the lack of investment in healthcare in the community. "Why is it just standing there like that?" wondered

one patient, who wished that the building would be put to use. That the building has remained empty for so long is further proof to CMs that the community of West County is not attractive to investors. One CM explained how the presence of the unused hospital building as a distressing reminder that West County is underserved: "I miss it, I miss it terribly, it's just a constant reminder when I look at it, at what could have still been, and it is like a slap into people's face, in the community, just looking [at] it standing there and nothing's going on." Another CM described the tears that fill her eyes every time she drives past the building. Many CMs see the empty facility as a reminder of their community's and county's inability to support a full-service hospital that had been a critical resource for decades, and whose loss has caused emotional upheaval. The loss of DMC has meant the loss of a critical source of healthcare, and has left an underserved community feeling isolated, powerless, and abandoned.

Unlike CMs, KIs rarely shared their own emotional response to DMC's closure, and instead speculated about the impact that the hospital's closure has had on the community's wellbeing. Healthcare providers were the only KIs who did share their emotional reactions, while public officials shared the responses they witnessed within the community. Healthcare providers described feeling frustrated and saddened by DMC's closure. "I was just pissed off, I was totally angry," said one healthcare provider, and another lamented, "When a hospital closes, you know, that hurts a lot, it hurts." Healthcare providers, who saw firsthand the impact of DMC's closure on their patients, mirrored their patients' frustrations and sadness in their own reactions to DMC's closure.

Public officials tended to share the responses to DMC's closure that they witnessed within the community, rather than describing their own emotional or psychological reactions. These informants were aware of the loss, frustration, and fear felt among West County residents. One public official astutely noted the community's fear of losing their local ED: "Everybody was talking about how people are going to die, and they can't do this, they can't close our hospital after all these years. It was a real sense of loss and grief from them."

An Avoidable Tragedy

Participants shared their thoughts of how DMC could have been better supported and which entities they held responsible for its closure. While healthcare providers felt that county and district officials had failed the community, public officials tended to blame a system rather than individuals. Some informants even felt they had personally failed the community by not doing enough to prevent DMC's closure. One public official described his/her regret that DMC closed, despite all efforts made by him/her and others to support the hospital: "So, I felt really disappointed and I felt really... after all this work to try to keep it open, that you know, we had failed, knowing that we're up against a really tough system."

Many KIs explicitly held the county and/or the state responsible for DMC's closure because of their refusal to provide sufficient support to keep the hospital open long-term. These KIs argued that the county and state were not invested in the community's wellbeing, as evidenced by their

apparent unwillingness to pass measures or provide funds that would sustain the hospital longterm. As one KI explained, "Everybody tries to figure out who to blame. And I think the blame needs to fall on the county and just the whole medical system and how it handles taking care of the poor." This informant specifically held the county responsible, and in addition mentioned that the "whole medical system" – whether county, state, or national – is also responsible for DMC's closure and, more broadly, for failing to adequately care for "the poor." Another KI argued that, given this poorer treatment of low-income populations, it was no surprise that DMC closed: "All of this was easily predictable. I would say that no one cared. Absolutely no one cared." CMs also cited the county as an entity that should have been held more responsible for supporting the health system in West County by preventing DMC's closure. One CM said about the county, "Well, they weren't doing their job because they were not providing healthcare for the entire county." CMs felt abandoned by their own governmental body, who they believed had shirked their responsibility in failing to keep their community hospital open.

Private health systems were held accountable by KIs who reasoned that these systems have pulled private payers out of West County, leaving DMC to struggle with insufficient reimbursement. While some KIs pointed out that these entities did provide financial support to DMC over many years, others argued that private health systems should be held more responsible for contributing to the closure of smaller hospitals like DMC. CMs, however, were less likely to blame private systems, and instead tended to express appreciation that other hospitals in the region have absorbed West County patients.

Informants were divided with regards to the community's responsibility for maintaining its own healthcare system. Some KIs felt that too much responsibility had been placed on the community to support its own healthcare system. These KIs believed that low-income, underserved communities should not be expected to be fully self-sustaining, and outside support is necessary to provide essential public services such as healthcare. However, these informants and others also noted that health districts like West County are, by definition, created and supported by taxpayers in the community. To what degree the community should support its own healthcare system, and when outside support is required, was at the core of many KIs' concerns and their continued unease with the situation. West County had the unique circumstance of being a low-income health district with its own hospital that suffered from private payer competition and existed in a county with some of the lowest reimbursement rates in the county. CMs, on the other hand, were less often aware of the taxpayer's role, though one CM argued that, "everybody here, people don't have enough money, so they had to let it [DMC] go." This CM, like many KIs, was aware of the challenge and irony of expecting a low-income community to support a failing hospital.

New Barriers Exacerbate West County's Isolation

Increased distance to the nearest hospital, transportation challenges, and unfamiliarity with the regional healthcare system have presented as new barriers to accessing healthcare services for the residents of West County. With no public transportation system directly connecting San

Pablo to the county hospital (Martinez) over 15 miles away, patients without access to a private vehicle must rely on friends and family. Those with the means to drive themselves face traffic and unfamiliar settings. These barriers have caused persistent stress, delays in care, and new challenges when caring for family and self.

CMs discussed the stress that DMC's closure has caused and continues to cause two years later. One patient recounted a recent event where her son became sick in the middle of the night, and when she took him to the nearest ER, the wait time was so long that she was advised to go to the county hospital instead. "It was ... so late at night, and when your kid's crying and in pain and the closest hospital cannot take him ... it's stressing," she explained, adding that her entire family had relied on DMC for their health needs, and now were not sure where to go for their care. In addition to the stress of going to an unfamiliar hospital far away, the ripple effect caused by DMC's closure has translated to subjective delays in care, and heightened anxiety and uncertainty about access. For routine services and non-emergencies, CMs emphasized the challenge of going elsewhere for their care.

CMs asserted that transportation was the main barrier to healthcare for West County patients and families. When DMC was open, patients were confident in their ability to get to the hospital, whether by public transit, taxi, a ride from family, or even on foot. Traveling to the nearest hospital now takes upwards of an hour with traffic. Even those with private vehicles are frustrated by the time and distance between their home and a hospital, especially considering they live in an urban area that, less than a decade ago, was home to multiple public hospitals. "A lot of my neighbors that live here, they just don't like having to travel a distance to have to go get certain tests done when they feel that they should be able to get it done right there at Doctor's," explained one participant, and many others expressed similar discontentment.

While most CMs were uncertain about *how* they would get to a hospital, some were also unsure about *where* they should or could go for hospital services. CMs felt their options have become incredibly limited, especially those with Medi-Cal or no insurance. One uninsured CM explained, "It's more difficult [now] because the hospital isn't here anymore, because I knew that someone without insurance could still go there, and they would help." Many CMs were hesitant to travel far away without the certainty that they would receive care. Even a former DMC employee, who was medically insured and familiar with the regional healthcare system, was unsure about where to get their care: "I mean, it's in my face all the time because if you have a medical problem, then the question is, where do I go? Where is the best place to go at this point?" The consequences of these barriers to accessing healthcare – transportation, uncertainty, and unfamiliarity with the greater healthcare system – have contributed to subjective delays in care for patients and their families. For a community with a high burden of chronic illness, delays in care are only going to cause further harm.

KIs acknowledged the transportation challenges and lack of access to ED and hospital services. Informants cited the loss of the ED as having the greatest impact on West County patients. As one public official explained, "The most important part of that hospital was not the hospital beds, it was the emergency room. What this area is lacking substantially now is an emergency room for the public." Some KIs shared anecdotes of poor outcomes among West County patients, which they attributed to the increased distance and travel time to the nearest ED, and to low-income and uninsured patients' unwillingness to call an ambulance for fear of an expensive bill.

KIs also recognized the challenges posed by insurance status. It is more difficult for West County patients to access hospital services because many Bay Area hospitals are unwilling to accept Medi-Cal patients and will not go out of their way to take responsibility for these patients' care. In contrast, there was one outlying opinion expressed by an administrator who felt that other healthcare systems in the area "certainly changed how they operate and they've worked very hard to meet the community's needs." While most KIs felt that hospitals and specialist groups have not done enough to make their services available to abandoned West County patients, one KI felt that other hospitals have appropriately responded to patients' needs in the wake of DMC's closure.

As a result of lost services requiring patients to travel farther for care, maintaining continuity of care has become a major challenge. Healthcare providers were among the most frustrated about disruptions in continuity of care, possibly because they know from experience that poor continuity is detrimental to patients and providers alike. Previously, patients who had received services at DMC were able to follow up at the hospital or nearby, as they did not have to travel far – everything was local. Now, patients receiving hospital-based services farther away may be expected to return for follow-up. With transportation as a known barrier, providers speculated that maintaining follow-up is challenging, if not impossible, for many patients. This aligns with CMs' tales of delaying care because of transportation and other logistical challenges. These new barriers to care, though minor for more advantaged populations, introduce a great burden within West County and will likely have long-term health and economic impacts for this large underserved community.

Conclusions and Implications

This study of the closure of an urban hospital in the San Francisco Bay Area provides important insights into the effects of hospital closure on communities, and the specific challenges faced by patients, families, healthcare providers, and decision-makers. In-depth, one-on-one interviews were conducted with community members and key informants in order to gather detailed accounts of the hospital's importance to the community, individuals' experiences with hospital closure, and ongoing challenges as a result of new barriers to healthcare access.

Just prior to its closure, DMC was the only hospital in West County that was open to the public. It provided essential services for a large population of low-income people of color with a high burden of chronic illness and exposure to violence. The hospital was home to over half of the ED beds in the district, an award-winning stroke program, the only cardiac catheterization lab in the area, and the regional cancer center. In interviews, patients highlighted the hospital employees'

and providers' dedication to serving the local community, regardless of a patient's ability to pay. When discussing the impact of DMC's closure, community members expressed abandonment, disempowerment, loss of control, and fear. These individuals vividly expressed the emotional impact of the hospital's closure and the stress it has introduced into their lives. Local healthcare providers were also upset and frustrated, and argued that it was unfair to close such an important service for this vulnerable population. Informants held the county and state responsible for failing to provide adequate support to maintain the hospital, and felt they personally had failed the community, as well. Transportation issues and increased distance to a hospital have presented as new and overwhelming barriers to accessing healthcare services, which has caused subjective delays in care.

While there have been many studies measuring the impact of hospital closure quantitatively, including factors that put hospitals at risk of closure and studies of patient outcomes following closure (Adalja et al., 2011; Bindman et al., 1990; Countouris et al., 2014; Romero et al., 2012; Walker et al., 2011), few qualitative studies have been conducted on this topic. The results of this study align with other studies that have also reported challenges with healthcare access for communities that have experienced hospital closure, including transportation issues, lack of familiarity with other systems, and the anxiety caused by uncertainty (Walker et al., 2011; Romero et al., 2012; Adalja et al., 2011; Countouris et al., 2013). This study contributes to the literature as an exploration of an underserved urban community's perception of hospital closure and its impact, specifically in terms of the emotional burden felt by community members and subjective changes in access to healthcare services. To the community of West County, DMC's closure was a reminder of the structural and systemic inequalities that this population has historically endured. Hospitals, perhaps even more so than other public amenities, may serve as markers of whether or not a community feels "cared for," both in terms of provision of health services, and figuratively in terms of worthiness. This appears to be especially true in the context of the loss of a sole provider, as DMC was the only hospital open to the public in West County prior to its closure. When an underserved community is deprived of the ultimate safety net, as DMC represented in West County, there can be profound emotional effects that manifest as anger, fear, and loss of control. Repeated denial of public goods, such as the loss of multiple hospitals over a few decades (as occurred in West County), serves as a recurrent reminder of existing systemic inequalities that have real effects on individual wellbeing. This contributes to repeated stress, which has been shown to cause disease and ill health (Geronimus, 2013).

The study results have implications for future research, hospital closure practices, and health policy. These results suggest that a hospital closure has significant emotional impacts on community members, which appeared to persist at 18-24 months after the event. One community member even described debilitating panic attacks that were attributed to the hospital's closure and uncertainty around where to go for emergency services. DMC's closure exacerbated a vulnerable population's feelings of powerlessness and insignificance to local and state powers, who they believed had abandoned their community. Future research may investigate the extent to which hospital closure, or the loss of another equally vital community service, is a traumatic event for vulnerable populations and individuals, and how repeated losses

of public services may affect a community in a similar way as repeated traumatic events affect individuals. Additional research should also address the economic impact of hospital closure: how does hospital closure contribute to delays in care that cause avoidable complications and disease progression, and thus more expensive medical interventions?

There are several limitations and strengths of this study. Semi-structured qualitative interviews can be subject to respondent and researcher bias, which we attempted to minimize through a second investigator's review and coding of the data. The considerable amount of data collected from in-depth one-on-one interviews limits the study sample size, which thus limits our ability to claim that the study population is representative of the community of West County. Furthermore, the majority (76%) of community member respondents were female and over half were white (58%), while the population of West County is only 23% white. Additionally, most community member participants were older adults, with an average age of 60 years; this may be a result of the locations chosen for recruitment, which included the San Pablo senior center. Several participants referred others to the study, especially prior DMC employees (a subset of the community member group) and several key informants, thus some participants may have shared similar views to previous participants. Data were collected between 18 and 24 months after the hospital's closure, and participants' accounts may have been more emotionally charged, and events and responses more easily recalled, had interviews been conducted sooner after the event. The richness of the data gathered from one-on-one interviews with various groups, from the patients themselves to employees to public officials and decision-makers, provides insight into these individuals' and groups' experiences of hospital closure in a way that other methods, such as surveys, cannot. We do not believe that any major perspectives or issues were missed because thematic saturation was achieved.

The current trend in hospital systems in the U.S. is moving away from small, community hospitals towards larger health systems with a focus on outpatient care. As the U.S. healthcare system undergoes major changes, it is essential that we provide more support to safety net hospitals serving underserved communities, with special attention to those in smaller communities that are not part of larger health systems. We must do better to target the country's most underserved communities and ensure that their specific health service needs are being met, which may require additional support for the local healthcare system, especially if the core of that healthcare system is a single safety-net community hospital like DMC.

References

- Adalja, A. A., Watson, M., Wollner, S., Rambhia, K. J., & Toner, E. S. (2011). Response to the Sudden Closure of St. Vincent's Hospital: Learning from a Real, No-notice, Prolonged Surge Event. *Biosecurity and Bioterrorism: Biodefense Strategy, Practice, and Science,* 110415095743048. http://doi.org/10.1089/bsp.2011.0002
- Bair-Merritt, M., Zuckerman, B., Augustyn, M., & Cronholm, P. F. (2013). State Politics and the Fate of the Safety Net. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, *369*(18), 1675–1677.

http://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp1415160

- Bazzoli, G. J., Garland, S. L. (2012). The Safety-Net Role of Public Hospitals and Academic Medical Centers: Past, Present, and Future. In *Critical Issues in Health and Medicine : Health Care* Safety Net in a Post-Reform World. (pp. 200–213). Piscataway, NJ.
- Bazzoli, G. J., Lindrooth, R. C., Kang, R., & Hasnain-Wynia, R. (2006). The Influence of Health Policy and Market Factors on the Hospital Safety Net. *Health Services Research*, 41(4 I), 1159–1180. http://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-6773.2006.00528.x
- Berry, E. (1973). On Grouping Hospitals for Economic Analysis, 10(4), 5–12.
- Bindman, A. B., Chen, A., Fraser, J. S., Jr, H. F. Y., & Ofman, D. (2009). Healthcare Reform With a Safety Net : Lessons From San Francisco © Managed Care & Healthcare Communications, LLC. *American Journal of Managed Care*, *15*(10), 747–750.
- Bindman, A. B., Grumbach, K., Bernheim, S., Vranizan, K., & Cousineau, M. (2000). Medicaid managed care's impact on safety-net clinics in California. *Health Aff (Millwood)*, 19(1), 194– 202. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.19.1.194
- Bindman, A. B., Grumbach, K., Osmond, D., Komaromy, M., Vranizan, K., Lurie, N., ... Stewart, A. (1995). Preventable Hospitalizations and Access to Health Care. *JAMA : The Journal of the American Medical Association*, 274(4), 305–311. http://doi.org/10.1001/jama.274.22.1760
- Bindman, A. B., Keane, D., & Lurie, N. (1990). A Public Hospital Closes: Impact on Patients' Access to Care and Health Status. *JAMA : The Journal of the American Medical Association*, *264*(22), 2899–2904.
- Brown, T. (2003). Towards an understanding of local protest: hospital closure and community resistance. *Social & Cultural Geography*, *4*(4), 489–506. http://doi.org/10.1080/1464936032000137920
- Buchmueller, T. C., Jacobson, M., & Wold, C. (2006). How far to the hospital?. The effect of hospital closures on access to care. *Journal of Health Economics*, *25*(4), 740–761. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2005.10.006
- California Association of Public Hospitals and Health Systems. (2003). On the Brink: How the Crisis in California's Public Hospitals Threatens Access to Care for Millions. Retrieved from http://caph.org/wp-content/uploads/PDFs/papers/118.pdf
- Capps, C., Dranove, D., & Lindrooth, R. C. (2010). Hospital closure and economic efficiency. Journal of Health Economics, 29(1), 87–109. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2009.10.006
- Chadwick, C., Hunter, L. W., & Walston, S. L. (2004). Effects of downsizing practices on the performance of hospitals. *Strategic Management Journal*, *25*(5), 405–427. http://doi.org/10.1002/smj.383
- Clement, J. P. (2016). The Experiences of Massachusetts Hospitals as Statewide Health Insurance Reform Was Implemented.
- Cole, E. S., Walker, D., Mora, A., & Diana, M. L. (2014). Identifying hospitals that may be at most financial risk from medicaid disproportionate-share hospital payment cuts. *Health Affairs*, *33*(11), 2025–2033. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0109
- Corburn, J., Curl, S., & Arredondo, G. (2014). A health-in-all-policies approach addresses many of Richmond, California's place-based hazards, stressors. *Health Affairs*, *33*(11), 1905–1913. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0652
- Coughlin, T. A., Long, S. K., Sheen, E., & Tolbert, J. (2012). How five leading safety-net hospitals

are preparing for the challenges and opportunities of health care reform. *Health Affairs*, 31(8), 1690–1697. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2012.0258

- Countouris, M., Gilmore, S., & Yonas, M. (2014). Exploring the impact of a community hospital closure on older adults: a focus group study. *Health & Place, 26,* 143–8. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2013.11.008
- Crandall, M., Sharp, D., Wei, X., Nathens, A., & Hsia, R. Y. (2016). Effects of closure of an urban level I trauma centre on adjacent hospitals and local injury mortality: a retrospective, observational study. *BMJ Open*, *6*(5), e011700. http://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011700
- Deily, M. E., Mckay, N. L., Dorner, F. H., The, S., Resources, H., Autumn, N., & Dorner, F. H.
 (2016). Board of Regents of the University of Wisconsin System Exit and Inefficiency : The Effects of Ownership Type Published by : University of Wisconsin Press Stable URL : http://www.jstor.org/stable/146370 Exit and Inefficiency The Effects of Ownership Type, 35(4), 734–747.
- Dranove, D., Garthwaite, C., & Ody, C. (2016). Uncompensated Care Decreased At Hospitals In Medicaid Expansion States But Not At Hospitals In Nonexpansion States. *Health Affairs*, *35*(8), 1471–1479. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2015.1344
- Fischhoff, B. (2003). Hindsight ≠ foresight: the effect of outcome knowledge on judgment under uncertainty*. Quality & Safety in Health Care, 12(4), 304–312. http://doi.org/10.1136/qhc.12.4.304
- Friedman, A. B., Owen, D. D., & Perez, V. E. (2016). Trends in hospital ED closures nationwide and across Medicaid expansion, 2006-2013. *American Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 34, 1262–1264. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajem.2016.04.006
- Garg, N., Husk, G., Nguyen, T., Onyile, A., Echezona, S., Kuperman, G., & Shapiro, J. S. (2015).
 Hospital Closure and Insights into Patient Dispersion. *Applied Clinical Informatics*, 6(1), 185–199. http://doi.org/10.4338/ACI-2014-10-RA-0090
- Gaskin, D and Hadley, J. (1999). Population Characteristics of Markets of Safety Net and Non-Safety-Net Hospitals. *Journal of Urban Health*, *76*(3), 351–370.
- Grumbach, K., Keane, D., & Bindman, A. (1993). Primary care and public emergency department overcrowding. *American Journal of Public Health*, *83*(3), 372–8. http://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.83.3.372
- Gusmano, M. K., Thompson, F. J. (2012). Safety-Net Hospitals at the Crossroads: Whither Medicaid DSH? In *Critical Issues in Health and Medicine : Health Care Safety Net in a Post-Reform World*. (pp. 200–213). Piscataway, NJ.
- Hall, M. A. & Rosenbaum, S. (2012). The Health Care Safety Net in the Context of National Health Insurance Reform. In *Critical Issues in Health and Medicine : Health Care Safety Net in a Post-Reform World*. (pp. 200–213). Piscataway, NJ.
- Harrison, T. D. (2007). Consolidations and Closures: An Empirical Analysis of Exits from the Hospital Industry. *Health Economics*, *16*, 457–474. http://doi.org/10.1002/hec
- Havlovic, S. J., & Bouthillette, F. (1998). Coping with downsizing and job loss: Lessons from the Shaughnessy hospital closure. *Canadian Journal of Administrative Sciences*, 15(4), 322–332. Retrieved from

http://search.proquest.com/docview/204884677?accountid=13042%5Cnhttp://oxfordsfx.h

osted.exlibrisgroup.com/oxford?url_ver=Z39.88-

2004&%5Cnrft_val_fmt=info:ofi/fmt:kev:mtx:journal&%5Cngenre=unknown& %5Cnsid=ProQ:ProQ:abiglobal&%5Cnatitle=Coping+with+downsi

- Hsia, R. Y.-J., & Shen, Y.-C. (2011). Rising Closures Of Hospital Trauma Centers Disproportionately Burden Vulnerable Populations. *Health Affairs*, *30*(10), 1912–1920. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0510
- Hsia, R. Y., Kanzaria, H. K., Srebotnjak, T., Maselli, J., McCulloch, C., & Auerbach, A. D. (2012). Is emergency department closure resulting in increased distance to the nearest emergency department associated with increased inpatient mortality? *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, 60(6), 707–715.e4. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.annemergmed.2012.08.025
- Hsia, R. Y., Kellermann, A. L., & Yu-Chu, S. (2011). Factors Associated With Closures of Emergency Departments in the United States. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, *305*(19), 1978–1985.
- Hsia, R. Y., Srebotnjak, T., Kanzaria, H. K., McCulloch, C., & Auerbach, A. D. (2012). System-level health disparities in California emergency departments: Minorities and medicaid patients are at higher risk of losing their emergency departments. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, 59(5), 358–365. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.annemergmed.2011.09.018
- Jaklevic, M. C. (2000). Hospital closures open opportunities. *Modern Healthcare, 30*(48), 34–38. Retrieved from http://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference&D=med4&NEWS=N&AN=1118 8305
- Jervis, K. J., Goldberg, G. M., & Cutting, A. C. (2012). Inner-City Hospital Closures: Financial Decision or Impediment to Access? *Journal of Health Care Finance*, *38*(3), 1689–1699. http://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- Joynt, K. E., Chatterjee, P., Orav, E. J., & Jha, a. K. (2015). Hospital Closures Had No Measurable Impact On Local Hospitalization Rates Or Mortality Rates, 2003-11. *Health Affairs*, *34*(5), 765–772. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.1352
- Kane, N. M., Singer, S. J., Clark, J. R., Eeckloo, K., & Valentine, M. (2012). Strained local and state government finances among current realities that threaten public hospitals' profitability. *Health Affairs*, 31(8), 1680–1689. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.1401
- Kaufman, B. G., Reiter, K. L., Pink, G. H., & Holmes, G. M. (2016). Medicaid Expansion Affects Rural And Urban Hospitals Differently. *Health Affairs*, 35(9), 1665–1672. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2016.0357
- Ko, M., Derose, K. P., Needleman, J., & Ponce, N. a. (2014). Whose social capital matters? The case of U.S. urban public hospital closures and conversions to private ownership. *Social Science and Medicine*, *114*, 188–196. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2014.03.024
- Ko, M., & Needleman, J. (2012). The Declining Public Hospital Sector. In *Critical Issues in Health and Medicine : Health Care Safety Net in a Post-Reform World*. (pp. 200–213). Piscataway, NJ.
- Ko, M., Needleman, J., Derose, K. P., Laugesen, M. J., & Ponce, N. a. (2013). Residential Segregation and the Survival of U.S. Urban Public Hospitals. *Medical Care Research and Review : MCRR*. http://doi.org/10.1177/1077558713515079
- Kulesher, R. (2015). Transformation of the Urban Health Care Safety Net. The Health Care

Manager, 34(4), 279–287. http://doi.org/10.1097/HCM.0000000000000076

- Landry, A. Y., & Landry, R. J. I. (2009). Factors Associated with Hospital Bankruptcies: A Political and Economic Framework. *Journal of Healthcare Management*, *54*(4), 252–273.
- Langabeer, J. (2008). Hospital Turnaround Strategies. *Hospital Topics*, *86*(2), 3–12. http://doi.org/10.3200/HTPS.86.2.3-12
- Lech, J. D. (2002). Hospital Closure: Reasons for Concern. *Trustee*, 55(7), 28. http://doi.org/10.1177/017084068800900203
- Lee, S. Y., & Alexander, J. a. (1999). Managing hospitals in turbulent times: do organizational changes improve hospital survival? *Health Services Research*, *34*(4), 923–946.
- Legnini, M. W., Anthony, S. E., Wicks, E. K., Meyer, J. A., Rybowski, L. S., & Stepnick, L. S. (1999). *Privatization of Public Hospitals*. Oakland, CA.
- Lewin, M. E., & Altman, S. (2000). *America's Health Care Safety Net: Intact but Endangered*. *Institute of Medicine*. http://doi.org/10.3399/bjgp13X675403
- Lillie-Blanton, M., Felt, S., Redmon, P., Renn, S., Machlin, S., & Wennar, E. (1992). Rural and urban hospital closures, 1985-1988: Operating and environmental characteristics that affect risk. *Inquiry*, *29*(3), 332–344.
- Lindrooth, R. C., Lo Sasso, A. T., & Bazzoli, G. J. (2003). The effect of urban hospital closure on markets. *Journal of Health Economics*, 22(5), 691–712. http://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-6296(03)00060-2
- Liu, C., Srebotnjak, T., & Hsia, R. Y. (2014). California emergency department closures are associated with increased inpatient mortality at nearby hospitals. *Health Affairs*, *33*(8), 1323–1329. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2013.1203
- Liu, L.-L., Jervis, K. J., Younis Mustafa Z, & A, F. D. (2011). Hospital Financial Distress, Recovery and Closure: Managerial Incentives and Political Costs. *Journal of Public Budgeting, Accounting and Financial Management*, *23*(1), 31–68.
- McKee, M., & Healy, J. (2000). The role of the hospital in a changing environment. *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, *78*(6), 803–10. Retrieved from http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=2560784&tool=pmcentrez&re ndertype=abstract
- McKethan, A., Nguyen, N., Sasse, B. E., & Kocot, S. L. (2009). Reforming the medicaid disproportionate-share hospital program. *Health Affairs*, *28*(5). http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.28.5.w926
- McLafferty, S. (1982). Neighborhood characteristics and hospital closures. A comparison of the public, private and voluntary hospital systems. *Social Science & Medicine*, *16*(19), 1667–1674. http://doi.org/10.1016/0277-9536(82)90091-0
- McLafferty, S. (1986). The geographical restructuring of urban hospitals: Spatial dimensions of corporate strategy. *Social Science and Medicine*, *23*(10), 1079–1086. http://doi.org/10.1016/0277-9536(86)90266-2
- Milligan, F. (2000). Anticipating the decline of the large general hospital. *Nursing Standard*, 14(52), 39–41.
- Mobley, L., Kuo, T.-M., & Bazzoli, G. J. (2011). Erosion in the Healthcare Safety Net: Impacts on Different Population Groups. *Open Health Service Policy Journal*, *4*, 1–14. http://doi.org/10.2174/1874924001104010001.Erosion

Norton, E. C., & Staiger, D. O. (1994). How Hospital Ownership Affects Access to Care for the Uninsured. *The RAND Journal of Economics*, *25*(1), 171. http://doi.org/10.2307/2555860

Pastor, M., & Morello-Frosch, R. (2014). Integrating public health and community development to tackle neighborhood distress and promote well-being. *Health Affairs*, *33*(11), 1890–1896. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0640

Pfaff, C. A., & Couper, I. D. (2010). The consequences upon patient care of moving Brits Hospital: A case study. *South African Medical Journal*, *100*(2), 109–112.

Pitts, S. R., Carrier, E. R., Rich, E. C., Kellermann, A. L., Pitts, B. S. R., Carrier, E. R., Kellermann, A. L. (2010). Where Americans Get Acute Care: Increasingly, It's Not At Their Doctor's Office. *Health Affairs*, *29*(9), 1620–1629. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2009.1026

Prince, T. R., & Sullivan, J. A. (2000). Financial Viability, Medical Technology, and Hospital Closures. *Journal of Health Care Finance*, *25*(Summer).

- Puri, A. K., Bhaloo, T., Kirshin, T., & Mithani, A. (2006). A comprehensive approach to effectively engage physicians during a hospital closure: Using the physician engagement model. *Healthcare Management Forum*, 19(4), 34–39. http://doi.org/10.1016/S0840-4704(10)60244-X
- Ramamonjiarivelo, Z., Weech-Maldonado, R., Hearld, L., Menachemi, N., Epané, J. P., & O'Connor, S. (2014). Public hospitals in financial distress: Is privatization a strategic choice? *Health Care Management Review*, 40(4), 1. http://doi.org/10.1097/HMR.00000000000032

Romero, D., Kwan, A., Swearingen, J., Nestler, S., & Cohen, N. (2012). Impact of the closure of a large urban medical center: A qualitative assessment (Part I). *Journal of Community Health*, *37*(5), 982–994. http://doi.org/10.1007/s10900-012-9550-3

- Rosenbaum, S., & Darnell, J. (1997). A Comparison of the Medicaid Provisions in the Balanced Budget Act of 1997 (P.L. 105-33) with Prior Law. Menlo Park, CA.
- Rosenstein, A. H. (1986). Hospital closure or survival: formula for success. *Healthcare Management Review*, *11*(3), 29–35.
- Sandrick, K. M. (1999). A Hospital Closure Can Mean New Life for the Community Movin' On. *Trustee*, 10–13. http://doi.org/10.1086/250095
- Schatzkin, A., Care, S. M., May, N., & Schatzkin, A. (2016). The Relationship of Inpatient Racial Composition and Hospital Closure in New York City. *Medical Care*, *22*(5), 379–387.
- Sloan, F. A., Ostermann, J., & Conover, C. J. (2003). Antecedents of hospital ownership conversions, mergers, and closures. *Inquiry*, 40(1), 39–56.
- Sommers, B. D., Gunja, M. Z., Finegold, K., Musco, T., KG, C., A, S., ... K, F. (2015). Changes in Selfreported Insurance Coverage, Access to Care, and Health Under the Affordable Care Act. *JAMA*, *314*(4), 366. http://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2015.8421
- Summers, J. W. (1985). Closing Unprofitable Services: Ethical Issues and Management Responses. *Hospital & Health Services Administration*, *30*(4), 8–28. http://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- Sun, B. C., Mohanty, S. a., Weiss, R., Tadeo, R., Hasbrouck, M., Koenig, W., ... Asch, S. (2006).
 Effects of hospital closures and hospital characteristics on emergency department ambulance diversion, Los Angeles County, 1998 to 2004. *Annals of Emergency Medicine*, 47(4), 309–316. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.annemergmed.2005.12.003

- van der Wal, R., Bouthillette, F., & Havlovic, S. J. (1998). Recommendations for managing hospital closure. *Healthc Manage Forum*, *11*(4), 12–24. http://doi.org/10.1016/S0840-4704(10)61018-6
- Walker, K. O., Clarke, R., Ryan, G., & Brown, A. F. (2011). Effect of Closure of a Local Safety-Net Hospital on Primary Care Physicians ' Perceptions of Their Role in Patient Care. *Annals Of Family Medicine*, 496–504. http://doi.org/10.1370/afm.1317.
- Walker, K. O., Leng, M., Liang, L.-J., Forge, N., Morales, L., Jones, L., & Brown, A. (2011).
 Increased Patient Delays in Care after the Closure of Martin Luther King Hospital:
 Implications for Monitoring Health System Changes. *Ethn Dis*, 21(3), 35–6360.
 http://doi.org/10.1016/j.biotechadv.2011.08.021.
- Whiteis, D. G. (1992). Hospital and community characteristics in closures of urban hospitals, 1980-87. *Public Health Reports*, *107*(4), 409–16.
- Zuckerman, S., Bazzoli, G., Davidoff, A., & LoSasso, A. (2001). How did safety-net hospitals cope in the 1990s? *Health Affairs*, 20(4), 159–168. http://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.20.4.159